UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549
 
FORM 10-Q

☒	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	
For the quarterly period ended July 29, 2017
Or
☐	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	
Commission File Number: 001-36212
 
VINCE HOLDING CORP.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

		
 	 	
Delaware	75-3264870	
(State or other jurisdiction of
incorporation or organization)	(I.R.S. Employer
Identification No.)	
500 5th Avenue—20th Floor
New York, New York 10110
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip code)
(212) 515-2600
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
 
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.    Yes   ☒     No   ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).    Yes   ☒     No   ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	 	☐	  	Accelerated filer	 	☒	
 	 	 	 	
Non-accelerated filer	 	☐ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	  	Smaller reporting company	 	☐	
 	 	 	 	
Emerging growth company	 	☒	 	 	 	 	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.   ☒
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).    Yes   ☐     No   ☒

 	 	
Common Stock	Outstanding at August 31, 2017	
Common Stock, $0.01 par value per share	49,477,262 shares	

 

 

VINCE HOLDING CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES
TABLE OF CONTENTS  
 
 	Page
Number	
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	 	
 	 	 	
Item 1.	Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements:	 	
 	 	 	
 	a)	Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at July 29, 2017 and January 28, 2017	4	
 	 	 	
 	b)	Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016	5	
 	 	 	
 	c)	Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the three and six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016	6	
 	 	 	
 	d)	Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016	7	
 	 	 	
 	e)	Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	8	
 	 	 	
Item 2.	Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	23	
 	 	 	
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk	33	
 	 	 	
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	33	
 	 	
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	 	
 	 	 	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	35	
 	 	 	
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	35	
 	 	 	
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	39	
 	 	 	
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	39	
 	 	 	
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	39	
 	 	 	
Item 5.	Other Information	39	
 	 	 	
Item 6.	Exhibits	39	

 
 
2

INTRODUCTORY NOTE
On November 27, 2013, Vince Holding Corp. (“VHC” or the “Company”), previously known as Apparel Holding Corp., closed an initial public offering (“IPO”) of its common stock and completed a series of restructuring transactions (the “Restructuring Transactions”) through which Kellwood Holding, LLC acquired the non-Vince businesses, which included Kellwood Company, LLC (“Kellwood Company” or “Kellwood”), from the Company. The Company continues to own and operate the Vince business, which includes Vince, LLC.
On November 18, 2016, Kellwood Intermediate Holding, LLC and Kellwood Company, LLC entered into a Unit Purchase Agreement with Sino Acquisition, LLC (the “Kellwood Purchaser”) whereby the Kellwood Purchaser agreed to purchase all of the outstanding equity interests of Kellwood Company, LLC. Prior to the closing, Kellwood Intermediate Holding, LLC and Kellwood Company, LLC conducted a pre-closing reorganization pursuant to which certain assets of Kellwood Company, LLC were distributed to a newly formed subsidiary of Kellwood Intermediate Holding, LLC, St. Louis Transition, LLC (“St. Louis, LLC”). The transaction closed on December 21, 2016 (the “Kellwood Sale”). St. Louis, LLC is anticipated to be wound down by or around December 2017.
 
DISCLOSURES REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and any statements incorporated by reference herein, contains forward-looking statements under the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements are indicated by words or phrases such as “may,” “will,” “should,” “believe,” “expect,” “seek,” “anticipate,” “intend,” “estimate,” “plan,” “target,” “project,” “forecast,” “envision” and other similar phrases. Although we believe the assumptions and expectations reflected in these forward-looking statements are reasonable, these assumptions and expectations may not prove to be correct and we may not achieve the results or benefits anticipated. These forward-looking statements are not guarantees of actual results, and our actual results may differ materially from those suggested in the forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements involve a number of risks and uncertainties, some of which are beyond our control, including, without limitation: our ability to continue having the liquidity necessary to service our debt, meet contractual payment obligations (including under the Tax Receivable Agreement) and fund our operations; our ability to comply with the covenants under our term loan facility; our ability to continue as a going concern; our ability to successfully operate the newly implemented systems, processes and functions recently transitioned from Kellwood Company; our ability to remediate the identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting; our ability to regain compliance with the continued listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange; our ability to complete a potential rights offering; our ability to ensure the proper operation of the distribution facility by a third-party logistics provider recently transitioned from Kellwood; our ability to remain competitive in the areas of merchandise quality, price, breadth of selection and customer service; our ability to anticipate and/or react to changes in customer demand and attract new customers, including in connection with making inventory commitments; our ability to control the level of sales in the off-price channels; our ability to manage excess inventory in a way that will promote the long-term health of the brand; changes in consumer confidence and spending; our ability to maintain projected profit margins; unusual, unpredictable and/or severe weather conditions; the execution and management of our retail store growth plans, including the availability and cost of acceptable real estate locations for new store openings; the execution and management of our international expansion, including our ability to promote our brand and merchandise outside the U.S. and find suitable partners in certain geographies; our ability to expand our product offerings into new product categories, including the ability to find suitable licensing partners; our ability to successfully implement our marketing initiatives; our ability to protect our trademarks in the U.S. and internationally; our ability to maintain the security of electronic and other confidential information; serious disruptions and catastrophic events; changes in global economies and credit and financial markets; competition; our ability to attract and retain key personnel; commodity, raw material and other cost increases; compliance with domestic and international laws, regulations and orders; changes in laws and regulations; outcomes of litigation and proceedings and the availability of insurance, indemnification and other third-party coverage of any losses suffered in connection therewith; tax matters; and other factors as set forth from time to time in our Securities and Exchange Commission filings,  including those described in this report on Form 10-Q and our 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 28, 2017 (our “2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K”) under the heading “Item 1A—Risk Factors.” We intend these forward-looking statements to speak only as of the time of this report on Form 10-Q and do not undertake to update or revise them as more information becomes available, except as required by law.

 
 
3

 
 PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION
 ITEM 1. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
VINCE HOLDING CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES
 Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets
(in thousands, except share and per share data, unaudited)
 
 	 	July 29,	 	 	January 28,	 	
 	 	2017	 	 	2017	 	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	3,803	 	 	$	20,978	 	
Trade receivables, net	 	 	18,939	 	 	 	10,336	 	
Inventories, net	 	 	41,842	 	 	 	38,529	 	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	 	 	6,990	 	 	 	4,768	 	
Total current assets	 	 	71,574	 	 	 	74,611	 	
Property and equipment, net	 	 	40,494	 	 	 	42,945	 	
Intangible assets, net	 	 	77,398	 	 	 	77,698	 	
Goodwill	 	 	41,435	 	 	 	41,435	 	
Other assets	 	 	2,537	 	 	 	2,791	 	
Total assets	 	$	233,438	 	 	$	239,480	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities and Stockholders' (Deficit) Equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts payable	 	$	24,554	 	 	$	37,022	 	
Accrued salaries and employee benefits	 	 	4,642	 	 	 	3,427	 	
Other accrued expenses	 	 	10,844	 	 	 	9,992	 	
Total current liabilities	 	 	40,040	 	 	 	50,441	 	
Long-term debt	 	 	72,040	 	 	 	48,298	 	
Deferred rent	 	 	16,418	 	 	 	16,892	 	
Other liabilities	 	 	137,830	 	 	 	137,830	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 8)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Stockholders' (deficit) equity:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Common stock at $0.01 par value (100,000,000 shares authorized, 49,477,262 and 49,427,606 shares issued and outstanding at July 29, 2017 and January 28, 2017, respectively)	 	 	494	 	 	 	494	 	
Additional paid-in capital	 	 	1,083,326	 	 	 	1,082,727	 	
Accumulated deficit	 	 	(1,116,645	)	 	 	(1,097,137	)	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	 	 	(65	)	 	 	(65	)	
Total stockholders' deficit	 	 	(32,890	)	 	 	(13,981	)	
Total liabilities and stockholders' (deficit) equity	 	$	233,438	 	 	$	239,480	 	

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

4

VINCE HOLDING CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES
 Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations
(in thousands, except share and per share data, unaudited)
 
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Net sales	 	$	60,822	 	 	$	60,702	 	 	 	$	118,867	 	 	$	128,347	 	
Cost of products sold	 	 	35,266	 	 	 	33,315	 	 	 	 	67,720	 	 	 	72,702	 	
Gross profit	 	 	25,556	 	 	 	27,387	 	 	 	 	51,147	 	 	 	55,645	 	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	 	 	34,416	 	 	 	31,642	 	 	 	 	68,200	 	 	 	63,448	 	
Loss from operations	 	 	(8,860	)	 	 	(4,255	)	 	 	 	(17,053	)	 	 	(7,803	)	
Interest expense, net	 	 	1,276	 	 	 	1,005	 	 	 	 	2,320	 	 	 	1,886	 	
Other expense, net	 	 	2	 	 	 	28	 	 	 	 	3	 	 	 	188	 	
Loss before income taxes	 	 	(10,138	)	 	 	(5,288	)	 	 	 	(19,376	)	 	 	(9,877	)	
(Benefit) provision for income taxes	 	 	(4	)	 	 	(3,321	)	 	 	 	48	 	 	 	(5,986	)	
Net loss	 	$	(10,134	)	 	$	(1,967	)	 	 	$	(19,424	)	 	$	(3,891	)	
Loss per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic loss per share	 	$	(0.20	)	 	$	(0.04	)	 	 	$	(0.39	)	 	$	(0.09	)	
Diluted loss per share	 	$	(0.20	)	 	$	(0.04	)	 	 	$	(0.39	)	 	$	(0.09	)	
Weighted average shares outstanding:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic	 	 	49,449,717	 	 	 	48,968,760	 	 	 	 	49,438,988	 	 	 	43,485,767	 	
Diluted	 	 	49,449,717	 	 	 	48,968,760	 	 	 	 	49,438,988	 	 	 	43,485,767	 	

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

 
 
5

VINCE HOLDING CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES
 Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss  
(in thousands, unaudited)

 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Net loss	 	$	(10,134	)	 	$	(1,967	)	 	$	(19,424	)	 	$	(3,891	)	
Comprehensive loss	 	$	(10,134	)	 	$	(1,967	)	 	$	(19,424	)	 	$	(3,891	)	

 
See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

 
 
6

VINCE HOLDING CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES
 Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows
(in thousands, unaudited)
 
 	 	For the six months ended	 	
 	 	July 29, 2017	 	 	July 30, 2016	 	
Operating activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	 	$	(19,424	)	 	$	(3,891	)	
Add (deduct) items not affecting operating cash flows:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	4,891	 	 	 	3,985	 	
Provision for inventories	 	 	—	 	 	 	1,238	 	
Deferred rent	 	 	(480	)	 	 	470	 	
Deferred income taxes	 	 	—	 	 	 	(6,078	)	
Share-based compensation expense	 	 	483	 	 	 	745	 	
Other	 	 	442	 	 	 	296	 	
Changes in assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Receivables, net	 	 	(8,603	)	 	 	(11,640	)	
Inventories	 	 	(3,313	)	 	 	657	 	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	 	 	(2,181	)	 	 	(1,098	)	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	 	 	(9,376	)	 	 	(21,338	)	
Other assets and liabilities	 	 	(231	)	 	 	59	 	
Net cash used in operating activities	 	 	(37,792	)	 	 	(36,595	)	
Investing activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Payments for capital expenditures	 	 	(2,716	)	 	 	(9,316	)	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	(2,716	)	 	 	(9,316	)	
Financing activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Proceeds from borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility	 	 	149,998	 	 	 	78,270	 	
Repayment of borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility	 	 	(126,682	)	 	 	(83,247	)	
Proceeds from common stock issuance, net of transaction costs	 	 	—	 	 	 	63,848	 	
Proceeds from stock option exercises and issuance of common stock
under employee stock purchase plan	 	 	32	 	 	 	2,157	 	
Financing fees	 	 	(15	)	 	 	—	 	
Net cash provided by financing activities	 	 	23,333	 	 	 	61,028	 	
(Decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	(17,175	)	 	 	15,117	 	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	 	 	20,978	 	 	 	6,230	 	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	 	$	3,803	 	 	$	21,347	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash payments on Tax Receivable Agreement obligation	 	$	—	 	 	$	22,258	 	
Cash payments for interest	 	 	1,909	 	 	 	1,469	 	
Cash payments for income taxes, net of refunds	 	 	—	 	 	 	249	 	
Supplemental Disclosures of Non-Cash Investing and Financing Activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Capital expenditures in accounts payable and accrued liabilities	 	 	29	 	 	 	644	 	

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

 
 
7

VINCE HOLDING CORP. AND SUBSIDIARIES
 Notes to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements
(in thousands except share and per share data)
Note 1. Description of Business and Basis of Presentation
On November 27, 2013, Vince Holding Corp. (“VHC” or the “Company”), previously known as Apparel Holding Corp., closed an initial public offering (“IPO”) of its common stock and completed a series of restructuring transactions (the “Restructuring Transactions”) through which Kellwood Holding, LLC acquired the non-Vince businesses, which included Kellwood Company, LLC (“Kellwood Company” or “Kellwood”), from the Company. The Company owns and operates the Vince business, which includes Vince, LLC.
Prior to the IPO and the Restructuring Transactions, VHC was a diversified apparel company operating a broad portfolio of fashion brands, which included the Vince business. As a result of the IPO and Restructuring Transactions, the non-Vince businesses were separated from the Vince business, and the stockholders immediately prior to the consummation of the Restructuring Transactions (the “Pre-IPO Stockholders”) (through their ownership of Kellwood Holding, LLC) retained the full ownership and control of the non-Vince businesses. The Vince business is now the sole operating business of VHC.
On November 18, 2016, Kellwood Intermediate Holding, LLC and Kellwood Company, LLC entered into a Unit Purchase Agreement with Sino Acquisition, LLC (the “Kellwood Purchaser”) whereby the Kellwood Purchaser agreed to purchase all of the outstanding equity interests of Kellwood Company, LLC. Prior to the closing, Kellwood Intermediate Holding, LLC and Kellwood Company, LLC conducted a pre-closing reorganization pursuant to which certain assets of Kellwood Company, LLC were distributed to a newly formed subsidiary of Kellwood Intermediate Holding, LLC, St. Louis Transition, LLC (“St. Louis, LLC”). The transaction closed on December 21, 2016 (the “Kellwood Sale”). St. Louis, LLC is anticipated to be wound down by or around December 2017.
(A) Description of Business: Established in 2002, Vince is a global luxury brand best known for utilizing luxe fabrications and innovative techniques to create a product assortment that combines urban utility and modern effortless style. From its edited core collection of ultra-soft cashmere knits and cotton tees, Vince has evolved into a global lifestyle brand and destination for both women’s and men’s apparel and accessories. The Company reaches its customers through a variety of channels, specifically through major wholesale department stores and specialty stores in the United States (“U.S.”) and select international markets, as well as through the Company’s branded retail locations and the Company’s website. The Company designs products in the U.S. and sources the vast majority of products from contract manufacturers outside the U.S., primarily in Asia. Products are manufactured to meet the Company’s product specifications and labor standards.
(B) Basis of Presentation : The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (“GAAP”) and the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”). Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP have been condensed or omitted. Therefore, these financial statements should be read in conjunction with VHC’s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended January 28, 2017, as set forth in the 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K.
The condensed consolidated financial statements include the Company’s accounts and the accounts of the Company’s wholly-owned subsidiaries as of July 29, 2017. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated. In the opinion of management, the financial statements contain all adjustments (consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments) and disclosures necessary to make the information stated therein not misleading. The results of operations for these periods are not necessarily comparable to, or indicative of, results of any other interim period or the fiscal year as a whole.
(C) Sources and Uses of Liquidity: The Company’s sources of liquidity are cash and cash equivalents, cash flows from operations, if any, borrowings available under the Revolving Credit Facility and the Company’s ability to access capital markets. The Company’s primary cash needs are funding working capital requirements, meeting debt service requirements, paying amounts due under the Tax Receivable Agreement and capital expenditures for new stores and related leasehold improvements.
Since fiscal 2015 the Company made significant strategic decisions and investments to reset and support the future growth of the Vince brand. Management believes these significant investments are essential to the commitment to developing a strong foundation from which the Company can drive consistent profitable growth for the long term. In order to enhance the Company’s liquidity position in support of these investments, the Company performed the following actions:
 
8

 	•	During the three months ended April 30, 2016, the Company completed a rights offering (the “2016 Rights Offering”) and related Investment Agreement transactions, issuing an aggre gate of 11,818,181 shares of its common stock for total gross proceeds of $65,000. The Company used a portion of the net proceeds received from the 2016 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement to (1) repay the amount owed by the Company under the Tax Receivable Agreement with Sun Cardinal, for itself and as a representative of the other stockholders party thereto, for the tax benefit with respect to the 2014 taxable year including accrued interest, totaling $22,262, and (2) repay all then outstandi ng indebtedness, totaling $20,000, under the Revolving Credit Facility, allowing full borrowing capacity under this facility at that time.	
 	•	To provide the Company with greater flexibility on certain debt covenants while it was executing brand reset strategies, the Company retained approximately $21,000 of proceeds from the 2016 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement at Vince Holding Corp. to be utilized in the event a Specified Equity Contribution (as defined under the Term Loan Facility) was required under the Term Loan Facility. See Note 4 “Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements” for additional details. Any amounts contributed from Vince Holding Corp. as a Specified Equity Contribution could then be utilized for normal operating needs. During April 2017, the Company utilized $6,241 of the funds held by Vince Holding Corp. to make a Specified Equity Contribution in connection with the calculation of the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio under the Term Loan Facility as of January 28, 2017 so that the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio would not exceed 3.25 to 1.00. In addition, during May and June 2017, the Company utilized $11,831 of the funds held by Vince Holding Corp. to make Specified Equity Contributions in connection with the calculation of the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio under the Term Loan Facility as of April 29, 2017 so that the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio would not exceed 3.25 to 1.00. As of July 29, 2017, Vince Holding Corp. retained $3,175 of funds from the 2016 Rights Offering.	
For the fiscal year ended January 28, 2017 and the quarter ended April 29, 2017, considering the historical sales performance of the Company, actions of lenders and certain vendors, and the difficulties to project the current retail environment, management had concluded that then existing conditions in the business raised substantial doubt about the Company’s ability to meet its financial obligations, specifically to comply with the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio under its Term Loan Facility, and therefore continue as a going concern within one year after the date those financial statements were issued. The Company disclosed in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 28, 2017 and its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended April 29, 2017 a number of potential mitigating actions management was taking which could individually or in the aggregate alleviate the substantial doubt, however none of these actions had been executed at the time the applicable financial statements were issued and therefore could not be considered as mitigating events under the applicable accounting standards. During, and subsequent to the quarter ended July 29, 2017, management has executed the following:
 	•	In June 2017, the Company entered into a Waiver, Consent and First Amendment to the Term Loan Facility (the “Term Loan Amendment”) which, among other things, (i) waives the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) covenant for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019; and (ii) requires, beginning with the payment due on or around January 2018, the Company to pay a quarterly amortization payment of $3,000 for such fiscal quarter and $2,000 for each fiscal quarter thereafter, provided that there is not less than $15,000 of “availability” under the Revolving Credit Facility on a pro forma basis immediately before and after giving effect to such amortization payment. See Note 4 “Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements” for additional details. The Term Loan Amendment becomes effective only upon the completion of the 2017 Rights Offering (as defined below) and the receipt of proceeds by the Company from the Sun Cardinal Investors (as defined below) pursuant to the related Investment Agreement.	 	
 	•	In June 2017, the Company entered into an amendment under the Revolving Credit Facility which included increasing the borrowing base under the Revolving Credit Facility, therefore increasing availability under this Facility. See Note 4 “Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements” for additional details.	
 	•	T he Company began utilizing letters of credit issuable under the Revolving Credit Facility and in July 2017, Vince, LLC (“Vince”), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into an agreement with Rebecca Taylor, Inc. relating to the purchase and resale of certain Vince branded finished goods in order to address recent demands from certain vendors for accelerated payment terms or prepayments as a condition to delivering finished goods to the Company. See Note 11 “Related Party Transactions” for additional details.	 	
 	•	In August 2017, the Company entered into an Investment Agreement with Sun Cardinal, LLC and SCSF Cardinal, LLC (collectively, the “Sun Cardinal Investors”) and the Company commenced a rights offering (the “2017 Rights Offering”). The 2017 Rights Offering expired on August 30, 2017 and the Company received total subscriptions of	
 
9

 		$2 1 , 976 . The Company expects to receive s uch proceeds on or about September 8, 2017. Additionally, in accordance with the related Investment Agreement the Company expects to receive $ 8 , 024 on or about September 8, 2017. The Company will use a portion of the net proceeds received from the 2017 Rig hts Offering and related Investment Agreement to (1) repay $9,000 under the Company’s Term Loan Facility and (2) repay $15,000, under the Company’s Revolving Credit Facility. The Company intends to use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purpo ses, which may include additional payments on the Company’s outstanding indebtedness . See Note 12 “Subsequent Events” for additional details.	
Going forward, the Term Loan Amendment requires the Company to pay quarterly amortization payments beginning in January 2018 provided that there is not less than $15,000 of “availability” under the Revolving Credit Facility on a pro forma basis immediately before and after giving effect to such amortization payment. In accordance with the Term Loan Amendment, if the Company is unable to make the full amortization payment on any of the scheduled amortization payment dates, the Company may defer such payment for up to two fiscal quarters after such payment was due. Any subsequent payments made will first be applied to any previously outstanding amounts. Additionally, the Company is prohibited from making any payments on the Tax Receivable Agreement before the first amortization payment is made or if the Company is not current on any of the foregoing amortization payments. If the Company is unable to make the amortization payment after the permitted two fiscal quarter deferral, it may obtain a note from a third-party to repay such amount.  The note must meet certain terms and conditions as set forth in the Term Loan Amendment.
During the first and second quarters of 2017, certain vendors demanded accelerated payment terms or prepayments as a condition to delivering finished goods to the Company. In certain instances other vendors have required deposits or reserves. To address these concerns with inventory vendors, management entered into the agreement with Rebecca Taylor, and began utilizing letters of credit under the Revolving Credit Facility. Management continues to have active discussions with the inventory vendors and believes that these actions as well as the proceeds that will be received from the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement, could allow the Company to get back to normal terms with its inventory vendors in the near future. The Company may also pursue engaging new alternative vendors with more favorable terms.
The Company has been subject to a commercial finance examination associated with the Revolving Credit Facility agreement. Additionally, beginning with the first quarter of fiscal 2017, certain reserves were placed on the Company’s borrowing capacity under the Revolving Credit Facility. While the examination has been completed, the Company is currently finalizing discussions with the lenders regarding the results of the audit, potential future changes to the availability under the Revolving Credit Facility, and the removal of those reserves.
As part of management’s plan of mitigating actions, management has engaged various consulting firms to assist with the pursuit of cost reduction initiatives in order to improve the Company’s financial performance. Certain initiatives from these efforts are complete, some are in process of being executed, and others are still being fully identified. Additionally, management has entered into limited distribution arrangements with Nordstrom, Inc. and Neiman Marcus Group LTD, which will take effect in fiscal 2018, in order to rationalize its department store distribution strategy which could improve profitability in the Wholesale segment in the future and to enable management to focus on other areas of growth for the brand, particularly in the Direct-to-consumer segment. The Company will also expand its product offerings with the launch of its home capsule collection during the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and the re-launch of its handbag collection during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2017. Management expects that the majority of the benefit from these cost savings and other strategic initiatives will not be fully realized until fiscal 2018.
Management believes that the above actions, once completed, could alleviate the substantial doubt regarding the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern one year from the date the financial statements are issued. Management expects to complete substantially all of these actions in the third quarter of 2017. See Part II. Item 1A. “Risk Factors” contained within this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional information.

Note 2. Goodwill and Intangible Assets
Net goodwill balances and changes therein by segment were as follows:
 
(in thousands)	 	Wholesale	 	 	Direct-to-consumer	 	 	Total Net Goodwill	 	
Balance as of July 29, 2017	 	$	41,435	 	 	$	—	 	 	$	41,435	 	
Balance as of January 28, 2017	 	$	41,435	 	 	$	—	 	 	$	41,435	 	

10

The total carrying amount of goodwill for all periods presented was net of accumulated impairments of $69,253.
The following tables present a summary of identifiable intangible assets:
 
(in thousands)	 	Gross Amount	 	 	Accumulated Amortization	 	 	Accumulated Impairments	 	 	Net Book Value	 	
Balance as of July 29, 2017	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amortizable intangible assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Customer relationships	 	$	11,970	 	 	$	(5,672	)	 	$	—	 	 	$	6,298	 	
Indefinite-lived intangible asset:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Tradename	 	 	101,850	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	(30,750	)	 	 	71,100	 	
Total intangible assets	 	$	113,820	 	 	$	(5,672	)	 	$	(30,750	)	 	$	77,398	 	
 
(in thousands)	 	Gross Amount	 	 	Accumulated Amortization	 	 	Impairment Charge	 	 	Net Book Value	 	
Balance as of January 28, 2017	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amortizable intangible assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Customer relationships	 	$	11,970	 	 	$	(5,372	)	 	$	—	 	 	$	6,598	 	
Indefinite-lived intangible asset:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Tradename	 	 	101,850	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	(30,750	)	 	 	71,100	 	
Total intangible assets	 	$	113,820	 	 	$	(5,372	)	 	$	(30,750	)	 	$	77,698	 	
 
Amortization of identifiable intangible assets was $150 and $149 for the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, respectively and $300 and $299 for the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, respectively. The estimated amortization expense for identifiable intangible assets is $598 for each fiscal year for the next five fiscal years.

Note 3. Fair Value Measurements
Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) Subtopic 820-10 defines fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. This guidance outlines a valuation framework, creates a fair value hierarchy to increase the consistency and comparability of fair value measurements, and details the disclosures that are required for items measured at fair value. Financial assets and liabilities are to be measured using inputs from three levels of the fair value hierarchy as follows:
 
Level 1—	 	quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities	
 	 	 	
Level 2—	 	observable market-based inputs (quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets and quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active) or inputs that are corroborated by observable market data	
 	 	 	
Level 3—	 	significant unobservable inputs that reflect the Company’s assumptions and are not substantially supported by market data	
The Company did not have any non-financial assets or non-financial liabilities recognized at fair value on a recurring basis at July 29, 2017 or January 28, 2017. At July 29, 2017 and January 28, 2017, the Company believes that the carrying value of cash and cash equivalents, receivables and accounts payable approximates fair value, due to the short-term maturity of these instruments and would be measured using Level 1 inputs. The Company’s debt obligations with a carrying value of $73,516 as of July 29, 2017 are at variable interest rates and management estimates that the fair value of the Company’s outstanding debt obligations was approximately $66,000 based upon quoted prices in markets that are not active, which is considered a Level 2 input.
The Company’s non-financial assets, which primarily consist of goodwill, intangible assets, and property and equipment, are not required to be measured at fair value on a recurring basis and are reported at their carrying values. However, on a periodic basis whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that their carrying value may not be fully recoverable (and at least annually for goodwill and intangible assets), non-financial assets are assessed for impairment and, if applicable, written down to (and recorded at) fair value.

 
11

Note 4. Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements
Long-term debt consisted of the following:
 
 	 	July 29,	 	 	January 28,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2017	 	
Term Loan Facility	 	$	45,000	 	 	$	45,000	 	
Revolving Credit Facility	 	 	28,516	 	 	 	5,200	 	
Total long-term debt principal	 	 	73,516	 	 	 	50,200	 	
Less: Deferred financing costs	 	 	1,476	 	 	 	1,902	 	
Total long-term debt	 	$	72,040	 	 	$	48,298	 	
 
Term Loan Facility
On November 27, 2013, in connection with the closing of the IPO and Restructuring Transactions, Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate Holding, LLC, a direct subsidiary of VHC and the direct parent company of Vince, LLC (“Vince Intermediate”), entered into a $175,000 senior secured term loan facility (as amended from time to time, the “Term Loan Facility”) with the lenders party thereto, Bank of America, N.A. (“BofA”), as administrative agent, JP Morgan Chase Bank and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, as joint lead arrangers, and Cantor Fitzgerald as documentation agent. The Term Loan Facility will mature on November 27, 2019. Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate are borrowers (together, the “Borrowers”) and VHC is a guarantor under the Term Loan Facility.
On June 30, 2017, the Borrowers entered into a Waiver, Consent and First Amendment (the “Term Loan Amendment”) which, among other things, (i) waives the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) covenant (as described below) for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019; (ii) requires the Borrowers, beginning with the payment due on or around January 2018, to pay a quarterly amortization payment of $3,000 for such fiscal quarter and $2,000 for each fiscal quarter thereafter, provided that there is not less than $15,000 of “availability” under the Revolving Credit Facility on a pro forma basis immediately before and after giving effect to such amortization payment; (iii) prohibits the Company from making any payments on the Tax Receivable Agreement (see Note 11 “Related Party Transactions” for further information) before the first amortization payment referenced above is made or if the Borrowers are not current on any of the foregoing amortization payments; (iv) increases the applicable margin by 2.0% per annum on all term loan borrowings; (v) requires the Borrowers to pay a fee to consenting term lenders equal to 0.5% of the outstanding principal amount of such lender’s term loans as of the effective date of the Term Loan Amendment; (vi) eliminates the Borrower’s ability to designate subsidiaries as unrestricted and to make certain payments, restricted payments and investments with certain funds considered “available excess amount” (as defined in the Term Loan Facility); (vii) eliminates the uncommitted incremental facility; and (viii) limits certain intercompany transactions between a loan party and a non-loan party subsidiary. The Term Loan Amendment will become effective on or about September 8, 2017 when the Company expects to receive $30,000 of gross proceeds in connection with the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement (see Note 12 “Subsequent Events” for further details) and will use a portion of such proceeds to prepay $9,000 in principal amount under the Term Loan Facility.
As of July 29, 2017, interest was payable on loans under the Term Loan Facility at a rate of either (i) the Eurodollar rate (subject to a 1.00% floor) plus an applicable margin of 4.75% to 5.00% based on a consolidated net total leverage ratio or (ii) the base rate applicable margin of 3.75% to 4.00% based on a consolidated net total leverage ratio. Effective with the Term Loan Amendment, interest is payable on loans under the Term Loan Facility at a rate of either (i) the Eurodollar rate (subject to a 1.00% floor) plus an applicable margin of 7.00% or (ii) the base rate applicable margin of 6.00%. During the continuance of a payment or bankruptcy event of default, interest will accrue (i) on the overdue principal amount of any loan at a rate of 2% in excess of the rate otherwise applicable to such loan and (ii) on any overdue interest or any other outstanding overdue amount at a rate of 2% in excess of the non-default interest rate then applicable to base rate loans. The Term Loan Facility requires Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate to make mandatory prepayments upon the occurrence of certain events, including additional debt issuances, common and preferred stock issuances, certain asset sales, and annual payments of 50% of excess cash flow, subject to reductions to 25% and 0% if Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate maintain a Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio of 2.50 to 1.00 and 2.00 to 1.00, respectively, and subject to reductions for voluntary prepayments made during such fiscal year .
 The Term Loan Facility contains a requirement that Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate maintain a “Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio” as of the last day of any period of four fiscal quarters not to exceed 3.25 to 1.00. The Term Loan Facility permits Vince Holding Corp. to make a Specified Equity Contribution, as defined under the Agreement, to the Borrowers in order to increase, dollar for dollar, Consolidated EBITDA for such fiscal quarter for the purposes of determining compliance with this covenant at the end of such fiscal quarter and applicable subsequent periods provided that (a) in each four fiscal quarter period there shall be at least
 
12

two fiscal quarters in which no Specified Equity Contribution is made; (b) no more than five Specified Equity Contributions shall be made in the aggregate during the term of the Agreement; and (c) the amount of any Specified Equity Contribution shall be no greater than the am ount required to cause the Company to be in compliance with this covenant. Approximately $18,072 has been contributed by Vince Holding Corp to Vince, LLC as a Specified Equity Contribution. As discussed above, the Term Loan Amendment waives the Consolidate d Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019. Since the Term Loan Amendment will not become effective until on or about September 8, 2017, concurrently with the execution and delivery of the Term Loan Amendment, the Borrowers entered into a side letter waiver with certain lenders under the Term Loan Facility and BofA, as agent, to waive the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant for the July 2017 testing period.
In addition, the Term Loan Facility contains customary representations and warranties, other covenants, and events of default, including but not limited to, limitations on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens, negative pledges, guarantees, investments, loans, asset sales, mergers, acquisitions, prepayment of other debt, the repurchase of capital stock, transactions with affiliates, and the ability to change the nature of the Company’s business or its fiscal year, and distributions and dividends. The Term Loan Facility generally permits dividends to the extent that no default or event of default is continuing or would result from the contemplated dividend and the pro forma Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio after giving effect to such contemplated dividend is at least 0.25 lower than the maximum Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio for such quarter in an amount not to exceed the excess available amount, as defined in the loan agreement. All obligations under the Term Loan Facility are guaranteed by VHC and any future material domestic restricted subsidiaries of Vince, LLC and secured by a lien on substantially all of the assets of VHC, Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate and any future material domestic restricted subsidiaries. As of July 29, 2017, after giving effect to the waiver described above, the Company was in compliance with applicable covenants.
Through July 29, 2017, on an inception to date basis, the Company has made voluntary prepayments totaling $130,000 in the aggregate on the original $175,000 Term Loan Facility entered into on November 27, 2013 with no such prepayments made during the six months ended July 29, 2017. As of July 29, 2017, the Company had $45,000 of debt outstanding under the Term Loan Facility.
Revolving Credit Facility
On November 27, 2013, Vince, LLC entered into a $50,000 senior secured revolving credit facility (as amended from time to time, the “Revolving Credit Facility”) with BofA as administrative agent. Vince, LLC is the borrower and VHC and Vince Intermediate are the guarantors under the Revolving Credit Facility. On June 3, 2015, Vince, LLC entered into a first amendment to the Revolving Credit Facility, that among other things, increased the aggregate commitments under the facility from $50,000 to $80,000, subject to a loan cap which is the lesser of (i) the Borrowing Base, as defined in the loan agreement, (ii) the aggregate commitments, or (iii) $70,000 until debt obligations under the Company’s Term Loan Facility have been paid in full, and extended the maturity date from November 27, 2018 to June 3, 2020.
On June 22, 2017, Vince, LLC entered into a second amendment to the Revolving Credit Facility, which among other things, increased availability under the borrowing base by (i) including in the borrowing base up to $5,000 of cash at Vince Holding Corp. so long as such cash is in a deposit account subject to “control” by the agent, (ii) temporarily increasing the concentration limit for accounts due from a specified wholesale partner through July 31, 2017 and (iii) pursuant to a side letter, dated June 22, 2017, entered into between Vince LLC and BofA (the “LC Side Letter”), including in the borrowing base certain letters of credit (the “Specified LCs” as described under “Bank of Montreal Facility” below), issued for the benefit of BofA as credit support for the obligations outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility. The LC Side Letter terminates when the obligations under the Revolving Credit Facility are no longer outstanding or when the Specified LCs are released, as described below, whichever is earlier. In addition, the second amendment changed the financial maintenance covenant in the Revolving Credit Facility from a springing minimum EBITDA covenant to a minimum excess availability covenant that must be satisfied at all times. The new financial maintenance covenant requires the loan parties to have excess availability of not less than the greater of 12.5% of the adjusted loan cap then in effect and $5,000. The second amendment also (x) increased the applicable margin on all borrowings of revolving loans by 0.5% per annum and (y) temporarily lowered the thresholds for what constituted a trigger event through August 15, 2017, such that a trigger event meant the greater of 12.5% of the adjusted loan cap then in effect and $5,000. Following August 15, 2017, the trigger event means the greater of 15% of the adjusted loan cap then in effect and $6,000. The second amendment also changed the maturity date to the earlier of (a) June 3, 2020 (or a later date as applicable if the lender participates in any extension series) and (b) 120 days prior to the then scheduled maturity date of the Term Loan Facility to the extent that there are outstanding obligations under the Term Loan Facility on such date.
 The Revolving Credit Facility also provides for a letter of credit sublimit of $25,000 (plus any increase in aggregate commitments) and an accordion option that allows for an increase in aggregate commitments up to $20,000. Effective with the second amendment, interest is payable on the loans under the Revolving Credit Facility at either the LIBOR or the Base Rate, in each case, plus an applicable margin of 1.75% to 2.25% for LIBOR loans or 0.75% to 1.75% for Base Rate loans, and in each case subject to a
 
13

pricing gr id based on an average daily excess availability calculation. The “Base Rate” means, for any day, a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the rate of interest in effect for such day as publicly announced from time to time by BofA as its pr ime rate; (ii) the Federal Funds Rate for such day, plus 0.50%; and (iii) the LIBOR Rate for a one month interest period as determined on such day, plus 1.0%. During the continuance of an event of default and at the election of the required lender, interes t will accrue at a rate of 2% in excess of the applicable non-default rate.
The Revolving Credit Facility also contains representations and warranties, other covenants and events of default that are customary for this type of financing, including limitations on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens, negative pledges, guarantees, investments, loans, asset sales, mergers, acquisitions, prepayment of other debt, the repurchase of capital stock, transactions with affiliates, and the ability to change the nature of the Company’s business or its fiscal year. The Revolving Credit Facility generally permits dividends in the absence of any event of default (including any event of default arising from the contemplated dividend), so long as (i) after giving pro forma effect to the contemplated dividend, for the following six months Excess Availability will be at least the greater of 20% of the adjusted loan cap and $10,000 and (ii) after giving pro forma effect to the contemplated dividend, the “Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio” for the 12 months preceding such dividend shall be greater than or equal to 1.0 to 1.0 (provided that the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio may be less than 1.0 to 1.0 if, after giving pro forma effect to the contemplated dividend, Excess Availability for the six fiscal months following the dividend is at least the greater of 35% of the adjusted loan cap and $15,000).  As of July 29, 2017, the Company was in compliance with applicable financial covenants. The second amendment replaced and superseded all side letters previously entered into between Vince, LLC and BofA.
As of July 29, 2017, $18,091 was available under the Revolving Credit Facility, net of the amended loan cap, and there were $28,516 of borrowings outstanding and $8,378 of letters of credit outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility. The weighted average interest rate for borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility as of July 29, 2017 was 3.8%.
As of January 28, 2017, $27,157 was available under the Revolving Credit Facility, net of the amended loan cap, and there were $5,200 of borrowings outstanding and $7,474 of letters of credit outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility. The weighted average interest rate for borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility as of January 28, 2017 was 4.3%.
Bank of Montreal Facility
On June 22, 2017, Vince, LLC entered into a credit facility agreement with the Bank of Montreal to issue the Specified LCs (the “BMO LC Line”), as discussed under the Revolving Credit Facility above. The BMO LC Line is guaranteed by Sun Capital Fund V, L.P., an affiliate of Sun Capital Partners, Inc. The initial BMO LC Line was issued in the amount of $5,000. The maximum draw amount for all Specified LCs is $10,000. The BMO LC Line is currently unsecured but may be secured subject to the terms of an intercreditor agreement between BofA and Bank of Montreal. BofA will be permitted to draw on the Specified LCs upon the occurrence of certain events specified therein. The Specified LCs under the BMO LC Line were undrawn as of July 29, 2017. In the event BofA draws on the Specified LCs upon the occurrence of a draw event, the loan will be subject to certain customary terms and conditions pursuant to the applicable loan authorization document. The BMO LC Line also may be released upon request by Vince, LLC so long as the Company has received at least $30,000 of cash proceeds from the 2017 Rights Offering, $15,000 of which must be used to repay the principal amount of the outstanding loans under the Revolving Credit Facility (without permanent reduction of commitments) or the Excess Availability is greater than $10,000 after giving pro forma effect to the 2017 Rights Offering proceeds. The undrawn portion of the face amount of the Specified LCs is subject to a standard 3% annual fee.

Note 5. Inventory
Inventories consisted of the following:
 
 	 	July 29,	 	 	January 28,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2017	 	
Finished goods	 	$	44,065	 	 	$	40,771	 	
Less: reserves	 	 	(2,223	)	 	 	(2,242	)	
Total inventories, net	 	$	41,842	 	 	$	38,529	 	

 
14

Note 6. Share-Based Compensation
Employee Stock Plans
Vince 2013 Incentive Plan
In connection with the IPO, the Company adopted the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan, which provides for grants of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock and other stock-based awards. The aggregate number of shares of common stock which may be issued or used for reference purposes under the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan or with respect to which awards may be granted may not exceed 3,400,000 shares. The shares available for issuance under the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan may be, in whole or in part, either authorized and unissued shares of the Company’s common stock or shares of common stock held in or acquired for the Company’s treasury. In general, if awards under the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan are cancelled for any reason, or expire or terminate unexercised, the shares covered by such award may again be available for the grant of awards under the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan. As of July 29, 2017, there were 1,491,590 shares under the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan available for future grants. Options granted pursuant to the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan typically vest in equal installments over four years, subject to the employees’ continued employment and expire on the earlier of the tenth anniversary of the grant date or upon termination as outlined in the Vince 2013 Incentive Plan. Restricted stock units granted vest in equal installments over a three-year period or vest in equal installments over four years, subject to the employees’ continued employment.      
Employee Stock Purchase Plan
The Company maintains an employee stock purchase plan (“ESPP”) for its employees. Under the ESPP, all eligible employees may contribute up to 10% of their base compensation, up to a maximum contribution of $10 per year. The purchase price of the stock is 90% of the fair market value, with purchases executed on a quarterly basis. The plan is defined as compensatory, and accordingly, a charge for compensation expense is recorded to selling, general and administrative expense for the difference between the fair market value and the discounted purchase price of the Company’s Stock. During the six months ended July 29, 2017, 26,601 shares of common stock were issued under the ESPP. During the six months ended July 30, 2016, the activity under the ESPP was not significant. As of July 29, 2017 there were 965,516 shares available for future issuance under the ESPP.
Stock Options
A summary of stock option activity for both employees and non-employees for the six months ended July 29, 2017 is as follows:
 
 	 	Stock Options	 	 	Weighted Average Exercise Price	 	 	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term (years)	 	 	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
(in   thousands)	 	
Outstanding at January 28, 2017	 	 	2,258,787	 	 	$	4.53	 	 	 	8.9	 	 	$	—	 	
Granted	 	 	153,500	 	 	$	1.09	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Exercised	 	 	—	 	 	$	—	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Forfeited or expired	 	 	(696,532	)	 	$	4.27	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Outstanding at July 29, 2017	 	 	1,715,755	 	 	$	4.32	 	 	 	8.5	 	 	$	4	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Vested and exercisable at July 29, 2017	 	 	369,950	 	 	$	4.62	 	 	 	8.4	 	 	$	—	 	
Of the above outstanding shares, 1,345,805 are expected to vest.
As permitted by new accounting guidance that became effective for the Company on January 29, 2017, the Company has elected to account for forfeitures as they occur, which resulted in an increase of $84 to accumulated deficit within the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet.
 
15

Restricted Stock Units
A summary of restricted stock unit activity for the six months ended July 29, 2017 is as follows:
 
 	 	Restricted Stock Units	 	 	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value	 	
Nonvested restricted stock units at January 28, 2017	 	 	107,812	 	 	$	6.56	 	
Granted	 	 	75,000	 	 	$	0.60	 	
Vested	 	 	(27,480	)	 	$	7.11	 	
Forfeited	 	 	(8,825	)	 	$	5.98	 	
Nonvested restricted stock units at July 29, 2017	 	 	146,507	 	 	$	3.44	 	
Share-Based Compensation Expense
The Company recognized share-based compensation expense of $264 and $231 (including expense of $78 related to non-employees) during the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, respectively. The Company recognized share-based compensation expense of $483 and $745 (including expense of $413 related to non-employees) during the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, respectively.

Note 7. Earnings Per Share
Basic earnings (loss) per share is calculated by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Except when the effect would be anti-dilutive, diluted earnings (loss) per share is calculated based on the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding plus the dilutive effect of share-based awards calculated under the treasury stock method.
The following is a reconciliation of weighted average basic shares to weighted average diluted shares outstanding:  
 
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Weighted-average shares—basic	 	 	49,449,717	 	 	 	48,968,760	 	 	 	49,438,988	 	 	 	43,485,767	 	
Effect of dilutive equity securities	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	 	 	—	 	
Weighted-average shares—diluted	 	 	49,449,717	 	 	 	48,968,760	 	 	 	49,438,988	 	 	 	43,485,767	 	
 
Because the Company incurred a net loss for the three and six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, weighted-average basic shares and weighted-average diluted shares outstanding are equal for these periods.
For the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, 1,872,545 and 1,937,739 options to purchase shares of the Company’s common stock, respectively, were excluded from the computation of weighted average shares for diluted earnings per share since the related exercise prices exceeded the average market price of the Company’s common stock and such inclusion would be anti-dilutive.
For the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, 1,986,489 and 671,964 options to purchase shares of the Company’s common stock, respectively, were excluded from the computation of weighted average shares for diluted earnings per share since the related exercise prices exceeded the average market price of the Company’s common stock and such inclusion would be anti-dilutive.

Note 8. Commitments and Contingencies
Litigation
 On May 5, 2017, a complaint was filed in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of New York on behalf of a putative class of the Company’s stockholders, naming the Company as well as Brendan Hoffman, the Company’s Chief Executive Officer, and David Stefko, the Company’s Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, as defendants. The complaint, brought
 
16

on behalf of all persons who purchased the Company’s common stock between December 8, 2016 and April 27, 2017, generally alleges that the Company and the named officers made false and/or misleading statements and/or failed to disclose matters relating to the transition of its ERP systems from Kellwood. The complaint brings causes of action for violations of Section 10(b) and Rule 10b-5 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, (the “Exchange Act”) against the Company and the two named officers and for violations of Sectio n 20(a) of the Exchange Act against the two named officers. The complaint seeks unspecified monetary damages and unspecified costs and fees.  On August 3, 2017, the court appointed a lead plaintiff and lead counsel.  The lead plaintiff has notified the Comp any that he intends to serve an amended complaint, which must be filed on or before October 2, 2017.
The Company currently believes that the likelihood of an unfavorable judgment arising from this matter is remote based on the information currently available and that the ultimate resolution of this matter will not have a material adverse effect on the Company’s net income, financial condition or liquidity in a future period. However, given the inherent unpredictability of litigation and the fact that this litigation is still in its very early stages, the Company is unable to predict with certainty the outcome of this litigation or reasonably estimate a possible loss or range of loss associated with this litigation at this time. In addition, the Company will be required to expend resources to defend this matter.
In addition, the Company is a party to legal proceedings, compliance matters and environmental claims that arise in the ordinary course of its business. Although the outcome of such items cannot be determined with certainty, management believes that the ultimate outcome of these items, individually and in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse impact on the Company’s financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Note 9. Recent Accounting Pronouncements
Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncements
In January 2017, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) issued guidance to simplify the accounting for goodwill impairment. The guidance removes “step two” of the goodwill impairment test, which requires a hypothetical purchase price allocation. A goodwill impairment will now be the amount by which a reporting unit’s carrying value exceeds its fair value, not to exceed the carrying amount of goodwill. The guidance is effective for interim and annual impairment tests in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted for interim or annual goodwill impairment tests performed on testing dates after January 1, 2017. The Company adopted this guidance on January 29, 2017.
In March 2016, the FASB issued guidance regarding share-based compensation, to simplify the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including accounting for forfeitures, income tax consequences, classification of awards as either equity or liabilities and classification on the statement of cash flows. This guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016. The Company adopted the new guidance on January 29, 2017. Upon adoption, excess tax benefits and deficiencies from share-based compensation are recognized as income tax expense or benefit in the statement of operations as discrete items in the reporting period in which they occur, regardless of whether the benefit reduces taxes payable in the current period. As a result of the adoption of this guidance, the Company recognized an increase of $2,350 to deferred tax assets related to net operating loss carryforwards for the excess tax benefits related to share-based compensation and also recognized an increase of an equal amount in the valuation allowance against such increase of deferred tax assets. As permitted by the new guidance, the Company elected to account for forfeitures as they occur which resulted in an increase of $84 to the accumulated deficit within the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet. The remaining provisions of the new guidance did not have a material effect on the Company’s condensed consolidated financial statements.  
In November 2015, the FASB issued new guidance on the balance sheet classificat ion of deferred taxes, which requires entities to classify deferred tax assets and liabilities as noncurrent in the consolidated balance sheet. Currently, deferred tax assets and liabilities must be classified as current or noncurrent amounts in the consolidated balance sheet. This guidance is effective for financial statements issued for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016. The Company adopted the new guidance on January 29, 2017 and, as a result of the full valuation allowance previously recorded against the Company’s deferred tax assets, it did not have a material effect on the Company’s Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet .
In July 2015, the FASB issued new guidance on accounting for inventory, which requires entities to measure inventory at the lower of cost and net realizable value. This guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2016. The Company adopted the new guidance on January 29, 2017 and it did not have a material impact on the Company’s condensed consolidated financial statements.
 
17

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements
In May 2017, the FASB issued guidance that clarifies when changes to the terms or conditions of a share-based payment award must be accounted for as modifications. The new guidance will be applied prospectively to awards modified on or after the adoption date. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is evaluating the impact of the adoption of this guidance on its financial statements but does not expect it to have a material impact.
In November 2016, the FASB issued guidance that requires the statement of cash flows to explain the change during the period in the total of cash, cash equivalents, and amounts generally described as restricted cash or restricted cash equivalents. Therefore, amounts generally described as restricted cash and restricted cash equivalents should be included with cash and cash equivalents when reconciling the beginning-of-period and end-of-period total amounts shown on the statement of cash flows. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 using a retrospective transition method to each period presented. Early adoption is permitted, including adoption in an interim period. This new guidance is not expected to have a material impact on the Company’s Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows.
In August 2016, the FASB issued guidance which clarifies how companies present and classify certain cash receipts and cash payments in the statement of cash flows. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 and must be applied using a retrospective transition method to each period presented. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this guidance on its Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows.
In February 2016, the FASB issued a new lease accounting standard, which requires lessees to recognize right-of-use lease assets and lease liabilities on the balance sheet for those leases currently classified as operating leases. The guidance is required to be adopted retrospectively by restating all years presented in the Company’s financial statements. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this guidance on the consolidated financial statements.
In May 2014, the FASB issued new guidance on revenue recognition accounting, which requires entities to recognize revenue when promised goods or services are transferred to customers and in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. Since its issuance, the FASB has amended several aspects of the new guidance. In August 2015, the FASB elected to defer the effective dates for this guidance, which is now effective for interim and annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2017. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of the new guidance on its consolidated financial statements.

Note 10. Segment Financial Information
The Company operates and manages its business by distribution channel and has identified two reportable segments, as further described below. Management considered both similar and dissimilar economic characteristics, internal reporting and management structures, as well as products, customers, and supply chain logistics to identify the following reportable segments:
 	•	Wholesale segment—consists of the Company’s operations to distribute products to major department stores and specialty stores in the United States and select international markets; and	
 	•	Direct-to-consumer segment—consists of the Company’s operations to distribute products directly to the consumer through its branded full-price specialty retail stores, outlet stores, and e-commerce platform.	
The accounting policies of the Company’s reportable segments are consistent with those described in Note 1 to the audited Consolidated Financial Statements of VHC for the fiscal year ended January 28, 2017 included in the 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K. Unallocated corporate expenses are comprised of selling, general, and administrative expenses attributable to corporate and administrative activities (such as marketing, design, finance, information technology, legal and human resource departments), and other charges that are not directly attributable to the Company’s reportable segments. Unallocated corporate assets are comprised of the carrying values of the Company’s goodwill and tradename, deferred tax assets, and other assets that will be utilized to generate revenue for both of the Company’s reportable segments.
 
18

Summary information for the Company’s reportable segments is presented below.
 
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Net Sales:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Wholesale	 	$	39,250	 	 	$	39,619	 	 	$	74,657	 	 	$	84,395	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	21,572	 	 	 	21,083	 	 	 	44,210	 	 	 	43,952	 	
Total net sales	 	$	60,822	 	 	$	60,702	 	 	$	118,867	 	 	$	128,347	 	
Income (loss) from Operations:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Wholesale	 	$	10,462	 	 	$	10,732	 	 	$	19,428	 	 	$	21,006	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	(1,782	)	 	 	(323	)	 	 	(3,084	)	 	 	1,354	 	
Subtotal	 	 	8,680	 	 	 	10,409	 	 	 	16,344	 	 	 	22,360	 	
Unallocated corporate expenses	 	 	(17,540	)	 	 	(14,664	)	 	 	(33,397	)	 	 	(30,163	)	
Total loss from operations	 	$	(8,860	)	 	$	(4,255	)	 	$	(17,053	)	 	$	(7,803	)	

 	 	July 29,	 	 	January 28,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2017	 	
Total Assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Wholesale	 	$	59,559	 	 	$	44,442	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	40,811	 	 	 	45,038	 	
Unallocated corporate	 	 	133,068	 	 	 	150,000	 	
Total assets	 	$	233,438	 	 	$	239,480	 	

 
Note 11. Related Party Transactions
Sourcing Arrangement
On July 13, 2017, Vince, LLC (“Vince”), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into an agreement (the “Sourcing Arrangement”) with Rebecca Taylor, Inc. (“RT”) relating to the purchase and resale of certain Vince branded finished goods (“Vince Goods”), whereby RT has agreed to purchase Vince Goods from approved suppliers pursuant to purchase orders issued to such suppliers (each, a “RT Purchase Order”) at a price specified therein (a “RT Price”) and Vince has agreed to purchase such Vince Goods from RT pursuant to purchase orders issued to RT (each, a “Vince Purchase Order”) at a price specified therein (a “Vince Price”). The Vince Price is at all times equal to 103.5% of the RT price.
Upon receipt of the Vince Purchase Order, RT must issue the RT Purchase Order and apply for a letter of credit to be issued to the applicable supplier in the amount equal to the RT Price, subject to availability under RT’s credit facility.  When the Vince Goods are ready to be delivered, RT must invoice Vince in the amount equal to the Vince Price, which invoice shall be payable by Vince within two business days of receipt of the invoice, which payment term may be extended by RT. In the event Vince fails to make timely payment for any Vince Goods, RT has the right to liquidate such goods in a manner and at a price it deems appropriate in its sole discretion.  
The Sourcing Arrangement contains customary indemnification and representations and warranties. The Sourcing Arrangement may be terminated by either party upon 60 days’ prior written notice to the other party.  
RT is owned by affiliates of Sun Capital Partners, Inc., whose affiliates owned approximately 58% of the outstanding common stock of the Company as of July 29, 2017. During the six months ended July 29, 2017, the Company placed $7,315 of orders under the Sourcing Arrangement.
Shared Services Agreement
 In connection with the consummation of the Company’s IPO on November 27, 2013, Vince, LLC entered into a Shared Services Agreement with Kellwood (the “Shared Services Agreement”), pursuant to which Kellwood would provide support services in various areas. As of the end of fiscal 2016, the Company completed the transition of all functions and systems from Kellwood to the Company’s own systems or processes as well as to third-party service providers. In connection with the Kellwood Sale, the Shared
 
19

Services Agreement was contributed to St. Louis, LLC. St. Louis, LLC continues to provide certain services , including those related to historical records and legacy func tions, which the Company is in the process of winding down. The Shared Services Agreement will terminate automatically upon the termination of all services provided thereunder. After termination of the agreement, St. Louis, LLC will have no obligation to p rovide any services to the Company.
The Company is invoiced monthly for the services provided under the Shared Services Agreement and generally is required to pay within 15 business days of receiving such invoice. The payments can be trued-up and disputed once each fiscal quarter. During the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, the Company recognized $103 and $1,227, respectively, of expense within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for services provided under the Shared Services Agreement. During the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, the Company recognized $159 and $3,405, respectively, of expense within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for services provided under the Shared Services Agreement. As of July 29, 2017, the Company has recorded $72 in Other accrued expenses to recognize amounts payable under the Shared Services Agreement.
Tax Receivable Agreement
VHC entered into a Tax Receivable Agreement with the Pre-IPO Stockholders on November 27, 2013. The Company and its former subsidiaries generated certain tax benefits (including NOLs and tax credits) prior to the Restructuring Transactions consummated in connection with the Company’s IPO and will generate certain section 197 intangible deductions (the “Pre-IPO Tax Benefits”), which would reduce the actual liability for taxes that the Company might otherwise be required to pay. The Tax Receivable Agreement provides for payments to the Pre-IPO Stockholders in an amount equal to 85% of the aggregate reduction in taxes payable realized by the Company and its subsidiaries from the utilization of the Pre-IPO Tax Benefits (the “Net Tax Benefit”).
For purposes of the Tax Receivable Agreement, the Net Tax Benefit equals (i) with respect to a taxable year, the excess, if any, of (A) the Company’s liability for taxes using the same methods, elections, conventions and similar practices used on the relevant company return assuming there were no Pre-IPO Tax Benefits over (B) the Company’s actual liability for taxes for such taxable year (the “Realized Tax Benefit”), plus (ii) for each prior taxable year, the excess, if any, of the Realized Tax Benefit reflected on an amended schedule applicable to such prior taxable year over the Realized Tax Benefit reflected on the original tax benefit schedule for such prior taxable year, minus (iii) for each prior taxable year, the excess, if any, of the Realized Tax Benefit reflected on the original tax benefit schedule for such prior taxable year over the Realized Tax Benefit reflected on the amended schedule for such prior taxable year; provided, however, that to the extent any of the adjustments described in clauses (ii) and (iii) were reflected in the calculation of the tax benefit payment for any subsequent taxable year, such adjustments shall not be taken into account in determining the Net Tax Benefit for any subsequent taxable year.  
As of July 29, 2017, the Company’s total obligation under the Tax Receivable Agreement is estimated to be $140,618, of which $2,788 is included as a component of Other accrued expenses and $137,830 is included as a component of Other liabilities on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet. In accordance with the Term Loan Amendment (see Note 4 “Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements”), the Company is prohibited from making any payments on the Tax Receivable Agreement before the first amortization payment is made or if the Borrowers are not current on any of the foregoing amortization payments. Management anticipates that t he tax benefit payment, plus accrued interest, with respect to the 2016 taxable year will be paid in the first quarter of 2018. The Tax Receivable Agreement expires on December 31, 2023.
Rights Offering Commitment Letter and Investment Agreement
 On May 18, 2017, the Company received a Rights Offering Commitment Letter from Sun Fund V that provides the Company with an amount equal to $30,000 of cash proceeds (the “Contribution Obligation”) in the event that the Company commences a Rights Offering. Such Contribution Obligation will be reduced by any proceeds received from the Rights Offering. The Company is required, simultaneously with the funding of the Contribution Obligation by Sun Fund V, or one or more of its affiliates, to issue to Sun Fund V or one or more of its affiliates the applicable number of shares of the Company’s common stock at the price per share at which participants in the Rights Offering are entitled to purchase shares of common stock, which price will be mutually agreed between the Company and Sun Fund V and approved by the members of the Company’s board of directors that are not employed by or affiliated with the Company or Sun Fund V. The funding of the Contribution Obligation, and the issuance of the shares of common stock by the Company, will be made pursuant to an investment agreement in substantially the same form as the investment agreement, dated March 15, 2016, by and among Sun Cardinal, LLC, SCSF Cardinal, LLC and the Company, with any modifications thereto as may be mutually agreed between Sun Fund V and the Company. There will be no commitment fee due to Sun Fund V from the Company in connection with the Contribution Obligation. Sun Fund V’s obligations under the Rights Offering Commitment Letter are subject to (i) the Company entering into an amendment to its existing Term Loan Facility that is acceptable to Sun Fund V in its sole discretion, (ii) no default or event of default having occurred under the Company’s Term Loan Facility or Revolving Credit Facility, unless promptly cured or reasonably expected to be promptly cured by the Company and (iii) no circumstance existing that has had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the Company and its subsidiaries taken
 
20

as a whole. Sun Fund V’s obligations under the Rights Offering Commitment Letter terminate upon the earliest to occur of (A) the consummation of the Rights Offering whereby the Compan y receives proceeds equal to or exceeding $30,000, (B) 11:59 p.m. New York City time on June 30, 2017 if the Rights Offering has not commenced by such time (which date to be extended by 45 days in the event the Company’s registration statement relating to the Rights Offering is reviewed by the SEC) , (C) 11:59 p.m. New York City time on August 1, 2017 (which date to be extended by 45 days in the event the Company’s registration statement relating to the Rights Offering is reviewed by the SEC), and (D) the d ate Sun Fund V, or its affiliates, fund the Contribution Obligation.
On August 10, 2017, the Company entered into an Investment Agreement (the “Investment Agreement”) with Sun Cardinal, LLC and SCSF Cardinal, LLC (collectively, the “Sun Cardinal Investors”), in connection with the previously announced proposed non-transferable rights offering (the “Rights Offering”). The Investment Agreement supersedes the Rights Offering Commitment Letter. On August 15, 2017, the Company commenced the Rights Offering. See Note 12 “Subsequent Events” for further details.
As of July 29, 2017, affiliates of Sun Fund V collectively beneficially owned approximately 58% of the Company’s outstanding common stock.
Sun Capital Consulting Agreement
On November 27, 2013, the Company entered into an agreement with Sun Capital Management to (i) reimburse Sun Capital Management Corp. (“Sun Capital Management”) or any of its affiliates providing consulting services under the agreement for out-of-pocket expenses incurred in providing consulting services to the Company and (ii) provide Sun Capital Management with customary indemnification for any such services.
During the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, the Company incurred expenses of $12 and $28, respectively, under the Sun Capital Consulting Agreement. During the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, the Company incurred expenses of $18 and $53, respectively, under the Sun Capital Consulting Agreement.
Bank of Montreal Facility
On June 22, 2017, Vince, LLC entered into a credit facility agreement with the Bank of Montreal to issue the Specified LCs, as discussed in Note 4 “Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements.” The BMO LC Line is guaranteed by Sun Capital Fund V, L.P., an affiliate of Sun Capital Partners, Inc.

Note 12. Subsequent Events
Investment Agreement and Rights Offering
On August 10, 2017, the Company entered into the Investment Agreement with the Sun Cardinal Investors, in connection with the previously announced Rights Offering. Pursuant to the Investment Agreement, the Company agreed to issue and sell to the Sun Cardinal Investors, and the Sun Cardinal Investors agreed to purchase, an aggregate number of shares of the Company’s common stock equal to (x) $30,000 minus (y) the aggregate proceeds of the Rights Offering, at the Rights Offering subscription price per share of $0.45, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Investment Agreement (the “Backstop Commitment”). The Investment Agreement supersedes the Rights Offering Commitment Letter, dated May 18, 2017, from Sun Capital Partners V, L.P.
The Investment Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the closing of the transactions contemplated by the Investment Agreement (i) by mutual written agreement of the Sun Cardinal Investors and the Company; (ii) by any party, in the event the closing of the transactions to be contemplated by the Investment Agreement does not occur by September 30, 2017 ; (iii) by any party, if any governmental entity shall have taken action prohibiting any of the contemplated transactions; (iv) by the Sun Cardinal Investors, if the Company breaches any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in the Investment Agreement that would result in the applicable condition to closing not being satisfied, and such breach is not cured within 10 days of receipt of written notice by the Sun Cardinal Investors; (v) by the Company, if the Sun Cardinal Investors breach any of their representations, warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in the Investment Agreement that would result in the applicable condition to closing not being satisfied, and such breach is not cured within 10 days of receipt of written notice by the Company; or (vi) by either party if the Company enters into a definitive agreement with respect to a Superior Transaction.
 
21

Regardless of whether the transactions contemplated by the Investment Agreement are consummated, the Company has agreed to reimburse the Sun Cardinal Investors for all reasonable out-of-pocket fe es and expenses (including attorneys’ fees and expenses) incurred by them in connection with the Investment Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby.
On August 15, 2017, the Company commenced the 2017 Rights Offering, whereby the Company distributed, at no charge, to stockholders of record as of August 14, 2017 (the “Rights Offering Record Date”), rights to purchase new shares of the Company’s common stock at $0.45 per share. Each stockholder as of the Rights Offering Record Date (“Rights Holders”) received one non-transferrable right to purchase 1.3475 shares for every share of common stock owned on the Rights Offering Record Date (the “subscription right”). Rights Holders who fully exercised their subscription rights were entitled to subscribe for additional shares that remained unsubscribed as a result of any unexercised subscription rights (the “over-subscription right”). The over-subscription right allowed a Rights Holder to subscribe for an additional amount equal to up to an aggregate of 9.99% of the Company’s outstanding shares of common stock after giving effect to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the 2017 Rights Offering and the Investment Agreement, subject to certain limitations and pro rata allocations. Subscription rights could only be exercised for whole numbers of shares; no fractional shares of common stock were issued in the 2017 Rights Offering. The Rights Offering period expired on August 30, 2017 at 5:00 p.m. New York City time and the Company received subscriptions and oversubscriptions from its existing stockholders (including the Sun Cardinal Investors and their affiliates) resulting in aggregate gross proceeds of $21,976. The Company expects to receive s uch proceeds on or about September 8, 2017 . Additionally, in accordance with the related Investment Agreement , the Company expects to receive $8,024 of gross proceeds from the Sun Cardinal Investors on or about September 8, 2017. In total, the Company expects to receive gross proceeds of $30,000 as a result of the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement transactions and the Company expects to issue 66,670,610 shares of its common stock. It is expected that the affiliates of Sun Capital will own approximately 73% of the Company’s outstanding common stock immediately after giving effect to the completed 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement.
The Company will use a portion of the net proceeds received from the Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement to (1) repay $9,000 under the Company’s Term Loan Facility and (2) repay $15,000 under the Company’s Revolving Credit Facility. The Company intends to use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purposes, which may include additional payments on the Company’s outstanding indebtedness.

 
 
22

 ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS
This discussion summarizes our consolidated operating results, financial condition and liquidity. The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this report on Form 10-Q. All amounts disclosed are in thousands except door and store counts, countries, share and per share data and percentages.
For purposes of this report on Form 10-Q, “Vince,” the “Company,” “we,” and “our,” refer to Vince Holding Corp. (“VHC”) and our wholly owned subsidiaries, including Vince Intermediate Holding (“Vince Intermediate”), LLC and Vince, LLC. References to “Kellwood” refer, as applicable, to Kellwood Holding, LLC and its consolidated subsidiaries (including Kellwood Company, LLC) or the operations of the non-Vince businesses after giving effect to the restructuring transactions (the “Restructuring Transactions”) that were completed in connection with our initial public offering (the “IPO”) on November 27, 2013 and prior to the Kellwood Sale.
This discussion contains forward-looking statements involving risks, uncertainties and assumptions that could cause our results to differ materially from expectations. For a discussion of the risks facing our business see “Item 1A—Risk Factors” of this report on Form 10-Q as well as in our 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K.
Executive Overview
Established in 2002, Vince is a global luxury brand best known for utilizing luxe fabrications and innovative techniques to create a product assortment that combines urban utility and modern effortless style. From its edited core collection of ultra-soft cashmere knits and cotton tees, Vince has evolved into a global lifestyle brand and destination for both women’s and men’s apparel and accessories. Vince products are sold in prestige distribution worldwide, including approximately 2,300 distribution locations across more than 40 countries. While we have experienced a decline in sales, we believe that we can generate growth by improving and expanding our product offering, expanding our selling into additional international markets, and growing our own branded retail and e-commerce direct-to-consumer businesses.
We serve our customers through a variety of channels that reinforce the Vince brand image. Our diversified channel strategy allows us to introduce our products to customers through multiple distribution points that are reported in two segments: Wholesale and Direct-to-consumer.
As of July 29, 2017, our products are sold at 2,295 doors through our wholesale partners in the U.S. and international markets and we operated 55 retail stores, including 41 full price stores and 14 outlet stores, throughout the United States.
The following is a summary of highlights during the three months ended July 29, 2017:
 	•	Our net sales totaled $60,822, reflecting a 0.2% increase compared to prior year net sales of $60,702.	
 	•	Our Wholesale net sales decreased 0.9% to $39,250 and our Direct-to-consumer net sales increased 2.3% to $21,572. Comparable sales including e-commerce declined 0.8% compared to last year.	
 	•	We incurred $1,319 and $2,962 of costs during the three and six months ended July 29, 2017, respectively, associated with the remediation and optimization of the systems implemented in the prior year. Additionally, in the prior year we incurred $1,106 and $3,728 during the three and six months ended July 30, 2016, respectively, of strategic investment costs related to (i) the migration of our distribution facilities to a new third party service provider; (ii) the realignment of our supplier base; (iii) the transition of information technology systems and infrastructure in-house from Kellwood; (iv) the estimated impact of our strategic decision regarding handbags; and (v) our brand update initiatives.	
 	•	Net loss for the quarter was $10,134, or $0.20 per share, compared to a net loss of $1,967, or $0.04 per share, in the prior year second quarter.	
 	•	We opened one new retail store during the three months ended July 29, 2017.	
 	•	As of July 29, 2017, we had $73,516 of total debt principal outstanding, comprised of $45,000 outstanding under our Term Loan Facility and $28,516 outstanding on our Revolving Credit Facility, as well as $3,803 of cash and cash equivalents.	
 
23

Results of Operations
The following table presents, for the periods indicated, our operating results as a percentage of net sales, as well as earnings per share data:
 
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29, 2017	 	 	July 30, 2016	 	 	July 29, 2017	 	 	July 30, 2016	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	% of Net	 	 	 	 	 	 	% of Net	 	 	 	 	 	 	% of Net	 	 	 	 	 	 	% of Net	 	
 	 	Amount	 	 	Sales	 	 	Amount	 	 	Sales	 	 	Amount	 	 	Sales	 	 	Amount	 	 	Sales	 	
(in thousands, except share data, store and door counts and percentages)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Statements of Operations:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net sales	 	$	60,822	 	 	 	100.0	%	 	$	60,702	 	 	 	100.0	%	 	$	118,867	 	 	 	100.0	%	 	$	128,347	 	 	 	100.0	%	
Cost of products sold	 	 	35,266	 	 	 	58.0	%	 	 	33,315	 	 	 	54.9	%	 	 	67,720	 	 	 	57.0	%	 	 	72,702	 	 	 	56.6	%	
Gross profit	 	 	25,556	 	 	 	42.0	%	 	 	27,387	 	 	 	45.1	%	 	 	51,147	 	 	 	43.0	%	 	 	55,645	 	 	 	43.4	%	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	 	 	34,416	 	 	 	56.6	%	 	 	31,642	 	 	 	52.1	%	 	 	68,200	 	 	 	57.3	%	 	 	63,448	 	 	 	49.5	%	
Loss from operations	 	 	(8,860	)	 	 	(14.6	)%	 	 	(4,255	)	 	 	(7.0	)%	 	 	(17,053	)	 	 	(14.3	)%	 	 	(7,803	)	 	 	(6.1	)%	
Interest expense, net	 	 	1,276	 	 	 	2.1	%	 	 	1,005	 	 	 	1.7	%	 	 	2,320	 	 	 	2.0	%	 	 	1,886	 	 	 	1.5	%	
Other expense, net	 	 	2	 	 	 	0.0	%	 	 	28	 	 	 	0.0	%	 	 	3	 	 	 	0.0	%	 	 	188	 	 	 	0.1	%	
Loss before income taxes	 	 	(10,138	)	 	 	(16.7	)%	 	 	(5,288	)	 	 	(8.7	)%	 	 	(19,376	)	 	 	(16.3	)%	 	 	(9,877	)	 	 	(7.7	)%	
(Benefit) provision for income taxes	 	 	(4	)	 	 	0.0	%	 	 	(3,321	)	 	 	(5.5	)%	 	 	48	 	 	 	0.0	%	 	 	(5,986	)	 	 	(4.7	)%	
Net loss	 	$	(10,134	)	 	 	(16.7	)%	 	$	(1,967	)	 	 	(3.2	)%	 	$	(19,424	)	 	 	(16.3	)%	 	$	(3,891	)	 	 	(3.0	)%	
Loss per share:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic loss per share	 	$	(0.20	)	 	 	 	 	 	$	(0.04	)	 	 	 	 	 	$	(0.39	)	 	 	 	 	 	$	(0.09	)	 	 	 	 	
Diluted loss per share	 	$	(0.20	)	 	 	 	 	 	$	(0.04	)	 	 	 	 	 	$	(0.39	)	 	 	 	 	 	$	(0.09	)	 	 	 	 	
Other Operating and Financial Data:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total wholesale doors at end of period	 	 	2,295	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	2,346	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	2,295	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	2,346	 	 	 	 	 	
Total stores at end of period	 	 	55	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	52	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	55	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	52	 	 	 	 	 	
Comparable sales growth ( 1) (2)	 	 	-0.8	%	 	 	 	 	 	 	-18.7	%	 	 	 	 	 	 	-3.3	%	 	 	 	 	 	 	-15.5	%	 	 	 	 	

(1)	Comparable sales include our e-commerce sales in order to align with how the Company manages its brick-and-mortar retail stores and e-commerce online store as a combined single Direct-to-consumer segment. As a result of our omni-channel sales and inventory strategy, as well as cross-channel customer shopping patterns, there is less distinction between our brick-and-mortar retail stores and our e-commerce online store and we believe the inclusion of e-commerce sales in our comparable sales metric is a more meaningful representation of these results and provides a more comprehensive view of our year over year comparable sales metric.	
 
(2)	A store is included in the comparable sales calculation after it has completed 13 full fiscal months of operations. Non-comparable sales include new stores which have not completed 13 full fiscal months of operations and sales from closed stores. In the event that we relocate or change square footage of an existing store, we would treat that store as non-comparable until it has completed 13 full fiscal months of operations following the relocation or square footage adjustment. For 53-week fiscal years, we adjust comparable sales to exclude the additional week. There may be variations in the way in which some of our competitors and other retailers calculate comparable sales.	
 
24

Three Months En ded July 29, 2017 Compared to Three Months Ended July 30, 2016
Net sales for the three months ended July 29, 2017 were $60,822, increasing $120, or 0.2%, versus $60,702 for the three months ended July 30, 2016. Net sales by reportable segment are as follows:
 
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Wholesale	 	$	39,250	 	 	$	39,619	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	21,572	 	 	 	21,083	 	
Total net sales	 	$	60,822	 	 	$	60,702	 	
 
Net sales from our Wholesale segment decreased $369, or 0.9%, to $39,250 in the three months ended July 29, 2017 from $39,619 in the three months ended July 30, 2016, primarily driven by a reduction in international wholesale sales.  
Net sales from our Direct-to-consumer segment increased $489, or 2.3%, to $21,572 in the three months ended July 29, 2017 from $21,083 in the three months ended July 30, 2016. Non-comparable sales contributed $647 of sales growth, which was partly offset by a decline in comparable sales of $158, or 0.8%, including e-commerce, reflecting a decrease in average order value. Since July 30, 2016, three new stores have opened, bringing our total retail store count to 55 as of July 29, 2017, compared to 52 as of the end of the prior year period.
Gross profit decreased 6.7% to $25,556 for the three months ended July 29, 2017 versus $27,387 in the prior year second quarter. As a percentage of sales, gross margin was 42.0%, compared with 45.1% in the prior year second quarter. The total gross margin rate decrease was primarily driven by the following factors:
 	•	An approximately 300 basis point decline as the prior year results reflected a $1,857 benefit from favorable adjustments to inventory reserves;	
 	•	The unfavorable impact from a higher mix of markdown merchandise in the Direct-to-consumer segment contributed negatively by approximately 250 basis points;	
 	•	The unfavorable impact from higher product and supply chain costs contributed negatively by approximately 250 basis points; and	
 	•	The favorable impact from a decrease in the rate of sales allowances as well as reduced discounts in the off-price wholesale channel contributed approximately 400 basis points of improvement.	
Selling, general and administrative (“SG&A”) expenses for the three months ended July 29, 2017 were $34,416, increasing $2,774, or 8.8%, versus $31,642 for the three months ended July 30, 2016. SG&A expenses as a percentage of sales were 56.6% and 52.1% for the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, respectively. The change in SG&A expenses compared to the prior fiscal year period is primarily due to:
 	•	$1,319 of costs associated with the remediation and optimization of the systems implemented in the prior year;	
 	•	$1,606 of increased severance costs;	
 	•	$999 of additional one-time investments primarily associated with our efforts to reduce costs and improve profitability;	
 	•	Approximately $650 of increased costs associated with the stand-alone systems and supporting services as a result of the transition of the information technology systems and infrastructure in-house from Kellwood; and	
 	•	$504 of increased expenses associated with new stores.	
 
The above increases were partially offset by:
 	•	A decrease in strategic investments of $798 related to costs incurred in the prior year related to the transition of the information technology systems and infrastructure in-house from Kellwood and costs related to our brand update initiatives; and	
 	•	$1,584 of costs incurred in the prior year associated with the consulting agreements with our co-founders.	
 
25

Loss from o perati o n s by segment for the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016 is summarized in the following table :
 
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
 	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
(in thousands)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Wholesale	 	$	10,462	 	 	$	10,732	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	(1,782	)	 	 	(323	)	
Subtotal	 	 	8,680	 	 	 	10,409	 	
Unallocated corporate expenses	 	 	(17,540	)	 	 	(14,664	)	
Total loss from operations	 	$	(8,860	)	 	$	(4,255	)	
 
Operating income from our Wholesale segment decreased $270, or 2.5%, to $10,462 in the three months ended July 29, 2017 from $10,732 in the three months ended July 30, 2016 primarily driven by the sales volume decrease discussed above.
Operating income from our Direct-to-consumer segment decreased $1,459, or 451.7%, to an operating loss of $1,782 in the three months ended July 29, 2017 from an operating loss of $323 in the three months ended July 30, 2016 primarily from a decrease in gross profit.
Unallocated corporate expenses are comprised of SG&A expenses attributable to corporate and administrative activities (such as marketing, design, finance, information technology, legal and human resources departments), and other charges that are not directly attributable to our reportable segments.
Interest expense increased $271, or 27.0%, to $1,276 in the three months ended July 29, 2017 from $1,005 in the three months ended July 30, 2016 primarily due to higher overall average borrowings on the Revolving Credit Facility.
Other expense, net decreased $26, or 92.9%, to $2 in the three months ended July 29, 2017 from $28 in the three months ended July 30, 2016.
(Benefit) provision for income taxes for the three months ended July 29, 2017 was a benefit of $4 as compared to a benefit of $3,321 for the three months ended July 30, 2016. Our effective tax rate on the pretax loss for the three months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016 was 0.0% and 62.8%, respectively. The effective tax rate for the three months ended July 29, 2017 differed from the U.S. statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the impact of the valuation allowance established against our deferred tax assets partly offset by state taxes. The effective tax rate for the three months ended July 30, 2016 differed from the U.S. statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the impact of certain non-deductible executive compensation costs as well as state taxes.
Six Months Ended July 29, 2017 Compared to Six Months Ended July 30, 2016
Net sales for the six months ended July 29, 2017 were $118,867, decreasing $9,480, or 7.4%, versus $128,347 for the six months ended July 30, 2016. Net sales by reportable segment are as follows:
 
 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Wholesale	 	$	74,657	 	 	$	84,395	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	44,210	 	 	 	43,952	 	
Total net sales	 	$	118,867	 	 	$	128,347	 	
 
Net sales from our wholesale segment decreased $9,738, or 11.5%, to $74,657 in the six months ended July 29, 2017, from $84,395 in the six months ended July 30, 2016 primarily driven by a reduction in full-price orders as a result of management’s decision to eliminate the summer delivery in the first quarter of 2017.  
 Net sales from our direct-to-consumer segment increased $258, or 0.6%, to $44,210 in the six months ended July 29, 2017 from $43,952 in the six months ended July 30, 2016. Non-comparable sales contributed $1,671 of sales growth which was partly offset by a decline in comparable sales of $1,413, or 3.3%, including e-commerce, reflecting a decrease in average order value. Since July 30,
 
26

2016 , three new stores have opened, bringing our total retail store count to 55 as of July 29, 2017, compared to 52 as of the end of the prior year period.
Gross profit decreased 8.1% to $51,147 for the six months ended July 29, 2017 versus $55,645 in the prior year. As a percentage of sales, gross margin was 43.0%, compared with 43.4% in the prior year. The total gross margin rate decrease was primarily driven by the following factors:
 	•	The unfavorable impact from higher product and supply chain costs contributed negatively by approximately 400 basis points;	
 	•	The unfavorable impact from a higher mix of markdown merchandise in the Direct-to-consumer segment contributed negatively by approximately 200 basis points;	
 	•	The favorable impact from reduced discounts in the off-price wholesale channel and a decrease in the rate of sales allowances contributed approximately 400 basis points of improvement; and	
 	•	The favorable change in channel mix contributed approximately 100 basis points of improvement.	
SG&A expenses for the six months ended July 29, 2017 were $68,200, increasing $4,752, or 7.5%, versus $63,448 for the six months ended July 30, 2016. SG&A expenses as a percentage of sales were 57.3% and 49.5% for the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016, respectively. The change in SG&A expenses compared to the prior fiscal year period is primarily due to:
 	•	$2,962 of increased costs associated with the remediation and optimization of the systems implemented in the prior year;	
 	•	$1,266 of increased expenses associated with new stores;	
 	•	$1,213 of increased severance costs;	
 	•	Approximately $1,000 of increased costs associated with the stand-alone systems and supporting services as a result of the transition of the information technology systems and infrastructure in-house from Kellwood;	
 	•	$988 of increased product development costs;	
 	•	$932 of additional one-time investments primarily associated with our efforts to reduce costs and improve profitability;	
 	•	$691 of increased marketing and advertising expenses; and	
 	•	$635 of increased depreciation and amortization expenses primarily associated with our new systems.	
 
The above increases were partially offset by:
 	•	$2,884 of costs incurred in the prior year associated with the consulting agreements with our co-founders;	
 	•	A decrease in strategic investments of $2,147 related to costs incurred in the prior year related to the realignment of our supplier base, the transition of the information technology systems and infrastructure in-house from Kellwood, severance and other costs related to handbags and costs related to our brand update initiatives; and	
 	•	Approximately $1,200 of net decreased compensation and benefits and temporary labor costs primarily related to a decrease in incentive compensation.	
Loss from operations by segment for the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016 is summarized in the following table:
 
 	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	July 29,	 	 	July 30,	 	
(in thousands)	 	2017	 	 	2016	 	
Wholesale	 	$	19,428	 	 	$	21,006	 	
Direct-to-consumer	 	 	(3,084	)	 	 	1,354	 	
Subtotal	 	 	16,344	 	 	 	22,360	 	
Unallocated corporate expenses	 	 	(33,397	)	 	 	(30,163	)	
Total (loss) income from operations	 	$	(17,053	)	 	$	(7,803	)	
Operating income from our wholesale segment decreased $1,578, or 7.5%, to $19,428 in the six months ended July 29, 2017 from $21,006 in the six months ended July 30, 2016 primarily driven by the sales volume decline discussed above.
 
27

Operating income from our direct-to-consumer segment decreased $4,438 , or 327.8% , to an operating loss of $3,084 in the six months ended July 29, 2017 from $1,354 in the six months ended July 30, 2016 primarily due to a decrease in gross profit, as well as the impact of hig her SG&A expenses associated with increased staffing and occupancy costs and higher digital marketing and advertising expenses.
Unallocated corporate expenses are comprised of selling, general and administrative expenses attributable to corporate and administrative activities (such as marketing, design, finance, information technology, legal and human resources departments), and other charges that are not directly attributable to our reportable segments.
Interest expense increased $434, or 23.0%, to $2,320 in the six months ended July 29, 2017 from $1,886 in the six months ended July 30, 2016 primarily due to higher overall average borrowings on the Revolving Credit Facility.
Other expense, net decreased $185, or 98.4%, to $3 in the six months ended July 29, 2017 from $188 in the six months ended July 30, 2016.
(Benefit) provision for income taxes for the six months ended July 29, 2017 was expense of $48 as compared to a benefit of $5,986 for the six months ended July 30, 2016. Our effective tax rate for the six months ended July 29, 2017 and July 30, 2016 was 0.2% and 60.6%, respectively. The effective tax rate for the six months ended July 29, 2017 differed from the U.S. statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the impact of the valuation allowance established against our deferred tax assets partly offset by state taxes. Our effective tax rate for the six months ended July 30, 2016 differed from the U.S. statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the impact of certain non-deductible executive compensation costs as well as state taxes.
Liquidity and Capital Resources
Our sources of liquidity are cash and cash equivalents, cash flows from operations, if any, borrowings available under the Revolving Credit Facility and our ability to access capital markets. Our primary cash needs are funding working capital requirements, meeting our debt service requirements, paying amounts due under the Tax Receivable Agreement and capital expenditures for new stores and related leasehold improvements. The most significant components of our working capital are cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, inventories, accounts payable and other current liabilities. In accordance with new accounting guidance that became effective for fiscal 2016, management believes that once the actions taken by management as described in Note 1 “Description of Business and Basis of Presentation — (C) Sources and Uses of Liquidity ” are completed, those actions could alleviate the substantial doubt regarding the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern one year from the date that the financial statements are issued. See Note 1 “Description of Business and Basis of Presentation — (C) Sources and Uses of Liquidity ” within the notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional details. In addition, see Part II. Item 1A. “Risk Factors” included in the 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K and within this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
 In June 2017, the Company entered into a Waiver, Consent and First Amendment to the Term Loan Facility (the “Term Loan Amendment”) which, among other things, (i) waives the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) covenant for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019; and (ii) requires, beginning with the payment due on or around January 2018, the Company to     pay a quarterly amortization payment of $3,000 for such fiscal quarter and $2,000 for each fiscal quarter thereafter, provided that there is not less than $15,000 of “availability” under the Revolving Credit Facility on a pro forma basis immediately before and after giving effect to such amortization payment. See “Financing Activities – Term Loan Facility” below for further information regarding the amendment.
In June 2017, the Company entered into an amendment under the Revolving Credit Facility which included increasing the borrowing base under the Revolving Credit Facility, therefore increasing availability under this Facility. See “Financing Activities – Revolving Credit Facility” below for further information regarding the amendment.
In August 2017, the Company entered into an Investment Agreement with Sun Cardinal, LLC and SCSF Cardinal, LLC (collectively, the “Sun Cardinal Investors”) and the Company commenced a rights offering (the “2017 Rights Offering”). The 2017 Rights Offering expired on August 30, 2017 and the Company received total subscriptions of $21,976. The Company expects to receive such proceeds on or about September 8, 2017. Additionally, in accordance with the related Investment Agreement the Company expects to receive $8,024 on or about September 8, 2017. The Company will use a portion of the net proceeds received from the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement to (1) repay $9,000 under the Company’s Term Loan Facility and (2) repay $15,000, under the Company’s Revolving Credit Facility. The Company intends to use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purposes, which may include additional payments on the Company’s outstanding indebtedness . Once this is completed, the Term Loan Amendment discussed above will become effective.
 
28

Operating Activities
 
 	 	For the six months ended	 	
(in thousands)	 	July 29, 2017	 	 	July 30, 2016	 	
Operating activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	 	$	(19,424	)	 	$	(3,891	)	
Add (deduct) items not affecting operating cash flows:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	4,891	 	 	 	3,985	 	
Provision for inventories	 	 	—	 	 	 	1,238	 	
Deferred rent	 	 	(480	)	 	 	470	 	
Deferred income taxes	 	 	—	 	 	 	(6,078	)	
Share-based compensation expense	 	 	483	 	 	 	745	 	
Other	 	 	442	 	 	 	296	 	
Changes in assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Receivables, net	 	 	(8,603	)	 	 	(11,640	)	
Inventories	 	 	(3,313	)	 	 	657	 	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	 	 	(2,181	)	 	 	(1,098	)	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	 	 	(9,376	)	 	 	(21,338	)	
Other assets and liabilities	 	 	(231	)	 	 	59	 	
Net cash used in operating activities	 	$	(37,792	)	 	$	(36,595	)	
 
Net cash used in operating activities during the six months ended July 29, 2017 was $37,792, which consisted of a net loss of $19,424, impacted by non-cash items of $5,336 and cash used in working capital of $23,704. Net cash used in working capital primarily resulted from a cash outflow in accounts payable and accrued expenses of $9,376 due to the timing of payments to vendors and a cash outflow of $8,603 in receivables, net primarily driven by the timing of collections. 
Net cash used in operating activities during the six months ended July 30, 2016 was $36,595, which consisted of a net loss of $3,891, impacted by non-cash items of $656 and cash used in working capital of $33,360. Net cash used in working capital primarily resulted from a cash outflow in accounts payable and accrued expenses of $21,338, primarily due to the payment of $22,258, including accrued interest, under the Tax Receivable Agreement with Sun Cardinal and a cash outflow of $11,640 in receivables, net primarily driven by the timing of sales activity.
Investing Activities
 
 	 	For the six months ended	 	
(in thousands)	 	July 29, 2017	 	 	July 30, 2016	 	
Investing activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Payments for capital expenditures	 	$	(2,716	)	 	$	(9,316	)	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	$	(2,716	)	 	$	(9,316	)	
 
Net cash used in investing activities of $2,716 during the six months ended July 29, 2017 represents capital expenditures primarily related to the investment in our retail store build-outs, including leasehold improvements and store fixtures and our new systems.
Net cash used in investing activities of $9,316 during the six months ended July 30, 2016 represents capital expenditures related primarily to retail store build-outs, including leasehold improvements and store fixtures and the investment in our new systems and related infrastructure.
 
29

Financing Activities
 
 	 	For the six months ended	 	
(in thousands)	 	July 29, 2017	 	 	July 30, 2016	 	
Financing activities	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Proceeds from borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility	 	$	149,998	 	 	$	78,270	 	
Repayment of borrowings under the Revolving Credit Facility	 	 	(126,682	)	 	 	(83,247	)	
Proceeds from common stock issuance, net of transaction costs	 	 	—	 	 	 	63,848	 	
Proceeds from stock option exercises and issuance of common stock
under employee stock purchase plan	 	 	32	 	 	 	2,157	 	
Financing fees	 	 	(15	)	 	 	—	 	
Net cash provided by financing activities	 	$	23,333	 	 	$	61,028	 	
 
Net cash provided by financing activities was $23,333 during the six months ended July 29, 2017, primarily consisting of $23,316 of net proceeds from borrowings under our Revolving Credit Facility.
Net cash provided by financing activities was $61,028 during the six months ended July 30, 2016, primarily consisting of $63,848 of net proceeds received from the issuance of common stock in connection with the rights offering completed during the three months ended April 30, 2016, partially offset by $4,977 of net repayments of borrowings under our Revolving Credit Facility.
Revolving Credit Facility
On November 27, 2013, Vince, LLC entered into a $50,000 senior secured revolving credit facility (as amended from time to time, the “Revolving Credit Facility”) with Bank of America, N.A. (“BofA”) as administrative agent. Vince, LLC is the borrower and VHC and Vince Intermediate Holding, LLC, a direct subsidiary of VHC and the direct parent company of Vince, LLC (“Vince Intermediate”), are the guarantors under the Revolving Credit Facility. On June 3, 2015, Vince, LLC entered into a first amendment to the Revolving Credit Facility, that among other things, increased the aggregate commitments under the facility from $50,000 to $80,000, subject to a loan cap which is the lesser of (i) the Borrowing Base, as defined in the loan agreement, (ii) the aggregate commitments, or (iii) $70,000 until debt obligations under the Company’s Term Loan Facility have been paid in full, and extended the maturity date from November 27, 2018 to June 3, 2020.
On June 22, 2017, Vince, LLC entered into a second amendment to the Revolving Credit Facility, which among other things, increased availability under the borrowing base by (i) including in the borrowing base up to $5,000 of cash at Vince Holding Corp. so long as such cash is in a deposit account subject to “control” by the agent, (ii) temporarily increasing the concentration limit for accounts due from a specified wholesale partner through July 31, 2017 and (iii) pursuant to a side letter, dated June 22, 2017, entered into between Vince LLC and BofA (the “LC Side Letter”), including in the borrowing base certain letters of credit (the “Specified LCs” as described under “Bank of Montreal Facility” below), issued for the benefit of BofA as credit support for the obligations outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility. The LC Side Letter terminates when the obligations under the Revolving Credit Facility are no longer outstanding or when the Specified LCs are released, as described below, whichever is earlier. In addition, the second amendment changed the financial maintenance covenant in the Revolving Credit Facility from a springing minimum EBITDA covenant to a minimum excess availability covenant that must be satisfied at all times. The new financial maintenance covenant requires the loan parties to have excess availability of not less than the greater of 12.5% of the adjusted loan cap then in effect and $5,000. The second amendment also (x) increased the applicable margin on all borrowings of revolving loans by 0.5% per annum and (y) temporarily lowered the thresholds for what constituted a trigger event through August 15, 2017, such that a trigger event meant the greater of 12.5% of the adjusted loan cap then in effect and $5,000. Following August 15, 2017, the trigger event means the greater of 15% of the adjusted loan cap then in effect and $6,000. The second amendment also changed the maturity date to the earlier of (a) June 3, 2020 (or a later date as applicable if the lender participates in any extension series) and (b) 120 days prior to the then scheduled maturity date of the Term Loan Facility to the extent that there are outstanding obligations under the Term Loan Facility on such date.
 The Revolving Credit Facility also provides for a letter of credit sublimit of $25,000 (plus any increase in aggregate commitments) and an accordion option that allows for an increase in aggregate commitments up to $20,000. Effective with the second amendment, interest is payable on the loans under the Revolving Credit Facility at either the LIBOR or the Base Rate, in each case, plus an applicable margin of 1.75% to 2.25% for LIBOR loans or 0.75% to 1.75% for Base Rate loans, and in each case subject to a pricing grid based on an average daily excess availability calculation. The “Base Rate” means, for any day, a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the rate of interest in effect for such day as publicly announced from time to time by BofA as its prime rate; (ii) the Federal Funds Rate for such day, plus 0.50%; and (iii) the LIBOR Rate for a one month interest period as
 
30

determined on such day, plu s 1.0%. During the continuance of an event of default and at the election of the required lender, interest will accrue at a rate of 2% in excess of the applicable non-default rate.
The Revolving Credit Facility contains representations and warranties, other covenants and events of default that are customary for this type of financing, including limitations on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens, negative pledges, guarantees, investments, loans, asset sales, mergers, acquisitions, prepayment of other debt, the repurchase of capital stock, transactions with affiliates, and the ability to change the nature of the Company’s business or its fiscal year. The Revolving Credit Facility generally permits dividends in the absence of any event of default (including any event of default arising from the contemplated dividend), so long as (i) after giving pro-forma effect to the contemplated dividend, for the following six months Excess Availability will be at least the greater of 20% of the adjusted loan cap and $10,000 and (ii) after giving pro forma effect to the contemplated dividend, the “Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio” for the 12 months preceding such dividend shall be greater than or equal to 1.0 to 1.0 (provided that the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio may be less than 1.0 to 1.0 if, after giving pro forma effect to the contemplated dividend, Excess Availability for the six fiscal months following the dividend is at least the greater of 35% of the adjusted loan cap and $15,000). As of July 29, 2017, we were in compliance with applicable financial covenants. The second amendment replaced and superseded all side letters previously entered into between Vince, LLC and BofA.
As of July 29, 2017, the availability under the Revolving Credit Facility was $18,091 net of the amended loan cap and there were $28,516 of borrowings outstanding and $8,378 of letters of credit outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility. The weighted average interest rate for borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility as of July 29, 2017 was 3.8%.
As of July 30, 2016, the availability under the Revolving Credit Facility was $33,735 net of the amended loan cap and there were $10,023 of borrowings outstanding and $7,474 of letters of credit outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility. The weighted average interest rate for borrowings outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility as of July 30, 2016 was 2.8%.
Bank of Montreal Facility
On June 22, 2017, Vince, LLC entered into a credit facility agreement with the Bank of Montreal to issue the Specified LCs (the “BMO LC Line”), as discussed under the Revolving Credit Facility above. The BMO LC Line is guaranteed by Sun Capital Fund V, L.P., an affiliate of Sun Capital Partners, Inc. The initial BMO LC Line was issued in the amount of $5,000. The maximum draw amount for all Specified LCs is $10,000. The BMO LC Line is currently unsecured but may be secured subject to the terms of an intercreditor agreement between BofA and Bank of Montreal. BofA will be permitted to draw on the Specified LCs upon the occurrence of certain events specified therein. The Specified LCs under the BMO LC Line were undrawn as of July 29, 2017. In the event BofA draws on the Specified LCs upon the occurrence of a draw event, the loan will be subject to certain customary terms and conditions pursuant to the applicable loan authorization document. The BMO LC Line also may be released upon request by Vince, LLC so long as the Company has received at least $30,000 of cash proceeds from the 2017 Rights Offering, $15,000 of which must be used to repay the principal amount of the outstanding loans under the Revolving Credit Facility (without permanent reduction of commitments) or the Excess Availability is greater than $10,000 after giving pro forma effect to the 2017 Rights Offering proceeds. The undrawn portion of the face amount of the Specified LCs is subject to a standard 3% annual fee.
Term Loan Facility
On November 27, 2013, in connection with the closing of the IPO and Restructuring Transactions, Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate entered into a $175,000 senior secured term loan facility (as amended from time to time, the “Term Loan Facility”) with the lenders party thereto, BofA, as administrative agent, JP Morgan Chase Bank and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, as joint lead arrangers, and Cantor Fitzgerald as documentation agent. The Term Loan Facility will mature on November 27, 2019. Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate are borrowers (together, the “Borrowers”) and VHC is a guarantor under the Term Loan Facility.
 On June 30, 2017, the Borrowers entered into a Waiver, Consent and First Amendment (the “Term Loan Amendment”) which, among other things, (i) waives the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) covenant (as described below) for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019; (ii) requires the Borrowers, beginning with the payment due on or around January 2018, to pay a quarterly amortization payment of $3,000 for such fiscal quarter and $2,000 for each fiscal quarter thereafter, provided that there is not less than $15,000 of “availability” under the Revolving Credit Facility on a pro forma basis immediately before and after giving effect to such amortization payment; (iii) prohibits the Company from making any payments on the Tax Receivable Agreement (see Note 11 “Related Party Transactions” within the notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for further information) before the first amortization payment referenced above is made or if the Borrowers are not current on any of the foregoing amortization payments; (iv) increases the applicable margin by 2.0% per annum on all term loan borrowings; (v) requires the Borrowers to pay a fee to consenting term
 
31

lenders equal to 0.5% of the outs tanding principal amount of such lender’s term loans as of the effective date of the Term Loan Amendment; (vi) eliminates the Borrower’s ability to designate subsidiaries as unrestricted and to make certain payments, restricted payments and investments wit h certain funds considered “available excess amount” (as defined in the Term Loan Facility); (vii) eliminates the uncommitted incremental facility; and (viii) limits certain intercompany transactions between a loan party and a non-loan party subsidiary. Th e Term Loan Amendment will bec o me effective on or about September 8 , 2017 when the Company expects to receive $30,000 of gross proceeds in connection with the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement (see Note 12 “ Subsequent Events” within the notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for further details) and will use a portion of such proceeds to prepay $9,000 in principal amount under the Term Loan Facility.
As of July 29, 2017, interest was payable on loans under the Term Loan Facility at a rate of either (i) the Eurodollar rate (subject to a 1.00% floor) plus an applicable margin of 4.75% to 5.00% based on a consolidated net total leverage ratio or (ii) the base rate applicable margin of 3.75% to 4.00% based on a consolidated net total leverage ratio. Effective with the Term Loan Amendment, interest is payable on loans under the Term Loan Facility at a rate of either (i) the Eurodollar rate (subject to a 1.00% floor) plus an applicable margin of 7.00% or (ii) the base rate applicable margin of 6.00%. During the continuance of a payment or bankruptcy event of default, interest will accrue (i) on the overdue principal amount of any loan at a rate of 2% in excess of the rate otherwise applicable to such loan and (ii) on any overdue interest or any other outstanding overdue amount at a rate of 2% in excess of the non-default interest rate then applicable to base rate loans. The Term Loan Facility requires Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate to make mandatory prepayments upon the occurrence of certain events, including additional debt issuances, common and preferred stock issuances, certain asset sales, and annual payments of 50% of excess cash flow, subject to reductions to 25% and 0% if Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate maintain a Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio of 2.50 to 1.00 and 2.00 to 1.00, respectively, and subject to reductions for voluntary prepayments made during such fiscal year .
The Term Loan Facility contains a requirement that Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate maintain a “Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio” as of the last day of any period of four fiscal quarters not to exceed 3.25 to 1.00. The Term Loan Facility permits Vince Holding Corp. to make a Specified Equity Contribution, as defined under the Agreement, to the Borrowers in order to increase, dollar for dollar, Consolidated EBITDA for such fiscal quarter for the purposes of determining compliance with this covenant at the end of such fiscal quarter and applicable subsequent periods provided that (a) in each four fiscal quarter period there shall be at least two fiscal quarters in which no Specified Equity Contribution is made; (b) no more than five Specified Equity Contributions shall be made in the aggregate during the term of the Agreement; and (c) the amount of any Specified Equity Contribution shall be no greater than the amount required to cause the Company to be in compliance with this covenant. Approximately $18,072 has been contributed by Vince Holding Corp. to Vince, LLC as a Specified Equity Contribution. As discussed above, the Term Loan Amendment waives the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019. Since the Term Loan Amendment will not become effective until on or about September 8, 2017, concurrently with the execution and delivery of the Term Loan Amendment, the Borrowers entered into a side letter waiver with certain lenders under the Term Loan Facility and BofA, as agent, to waive the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant for the July 2017 testing period.
In addition, the Term Loan Facility contains customary representations and warranties, other covenants, and events of default, including but not limited to, limitations on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens, negative pledges, guarantees, investments, loans, asset sales, mergers, acquisitions, prepayment of other debt, the repurchase of capital stock, transactions with affiliates, and the ability to change the nature of the Company’s business or its fiscal year, and distributions and dividends. The Term Loan Facility generally permits dividends to the extent that no default or event of default is continuing or would result from the contemplated dividend and the pro forma Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio after giving effect to such contemplated dividend is at least 0.25 lower than the maximum Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio for such quarter in an amount not to exceed the excess available amount, as defined in the loan agreement. All obligations under the Term Loan Facility are guaranteed by VHC and any future material domestic restricted subsidiaries of Vince, LLC and secured by a lien on substantially all of the assets of VHC, Vince, LLC and Vince Intermediate and any future material domestic restricted subsidiaries. As of July 29, 2017, after giving effect to the waiver described above, we were in compliance with applicable covenants.
Through July 29, 2017, on an inception to date basis, we have made voluntary prepayments totaling $130,000 in the aggregate on the original $175,000 Term Loan Facility entered into on November 27, 2013 with no such prepayments made during the six months ended July 29, 2017. As of July 29, 2017, the Company had $45,000 of debt outstanding under the Term Loan Facility.
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
We did not have any relationships with unconsolidated organizations or financial partnerships, such as structured finance or special purpose entities, that would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes during the periods presented herein.
 
32

Seasonality
The apparel and fashion industry in which we operate is cyclical and, consequently, our revenues are affected by general economic conditions and the seasonal trends characteristic to the apparel and fashion industry. Purchases of apparel are sensitive to a number of factors that influence the level of consumer spending, including economic conditions and the level of disposable consumer income, consumer debt, interest rates and consumer confidence as well as the impact of adverse weather conditions. In addition, fluctuations in the amount of sales in any fiscal quarter are affected by the timing of seasonal wholesale shipments and other events affecting direct-to-consumer sales; as such, the financial results for any particular quarter may not be indicative of results for the fiscal year. We expect such seasonality to continue.
Inflation
While inflation may impact our sales, cost of goods sold and expenses, we believe the effects of inflation on our results of operations and financial condition are not significant. While it is difficult to accurately measure the impact of inflation, management believes it has not been significant and cannot provide any assurances that our results of operations and financial condition will not be materially impacted by inflation in the future.
Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates
Our discussion of financial condition and results of operations relies on our condensed consolidated financial statements, as set forth in Item 1 of this report on Form 10-Q, which are prepared based on certain critical accounting policies that require management to make judgments and estimates that are subject to varying degrees of uncertainty. While we believe that these accounting policies are based on reasonable measurement criteria, actual future events can and often do result in outcomes materially different from these estimates.
A summary of our critical accounting policies is included in the Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations section of our 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K. As of July 29, 2017, there have been no material changes to the critical accounting policies contained therein.

 ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURE ABOUT MARKET RISK
Our principal market risk relates to interest rate sensitivity, which is the risk that changes in interest rates will reduce our net income or net assets. Our variable rate debt consists of borrowings under the Term Loan Facility and Revolving Credit Facility. Our interest rate on the Term Loan Facility as of July 29, 2017 was based on the Eurodollar rate (subject to a 1.00% floor) plus an applicable margin of 4.75% to 5.00%. Our interest rate on the Revolving Credit Facility is based on the Eurodollar rate or the Base Rate (as defined in the Revolving Credit Facility) with applicable margins subject to a pricing grid based on excess availability. As of July 29, 2017, a one percentage point increase in the interest rate on our variable rate debt would result in additional interest expense of approximately $735 for the $73,516 of borrowings outstanding under the Term Loan Facility and Revolving Credit Facility as of such date, calculated on an annual basis.
We do not expect that foreign currency risk, commodity price or inflation risks to be material to our business or our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

 ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
Attached as exhibits to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are certifications of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer. Rule 13a-14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), requires that we include these certifications with this report. This Controls and Procedures section includes information concerning the disclosure controls and procedures referred to in the certifications. You should read this section in conjunction with the certifications.
Under the supervision and with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, management has evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act) as of July 29, 2017.
 
33

Based upon that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effe ctive due to material weakness es in our internal control over financial reporting as described below.
As a result of the material weaknesses identified, we performed additional analysis, substantive testing and other post-closing procedures intended to ensure that our condensed consolidated financial statements were prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Accordingly, management believes that the condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q fairly present, in all material respects, the Company’s financial condition, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented.
Material Weaknesses in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
As described   in Management’s Report On Internal Control Over Financial Reporting in Item 9A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended January 28, 2017, w e did not design and implement effective control over risk assessment with regard to our processes and procedures commensurate with our financial reporting requirements, which deficiency was identified as a material weakness. Specifically, we did not maintain appropriate corporate governance and oversight, change management and system implementation controls intended to address the risks associated with the implementation of our ERP and payroll systems and to timely identify and appropriately mitigate such risk prior to transitioning to the new systems.
The risk assessment material weakness contributed to a second material weakness related to the design and maintenance of information technology (“IT”) general controls for information systems that are relevant to the preparation of financial statements. Specifically, the Company did not (i) maintain program change management controls to ensure that information technology program and data changes affecting financial IT applications and underlying accounting records were tested, approved and implemented appropriately; and (ii) maintain adequate user access controls to ensure appropriate segregation of duties and to adequately restrict access to financial applications and data.
These material weaknesses could impact the effectiveness of IT-dependent controls (such as automated controls that address the risk of material misstatement to one or more assertions, along with the IT controls and underlying data that support the effectiveness of system-generated data and reports) and could result in misstatements potentially impacting all financial statement accounts and disclosures, which would not be prevented or detected.
Remediation Plan
Management has initiated a remediation plan, some of which has been implemented during the first half of fiscal 2017, to address the control deficiencies that led to the material weaknesses. The remediation plan includes, but is not limited to:
 	•	The enhancement of our risk assessment and governance controls related to managing information technology development and related organizational change. This includes establishment of an IT Steering Committee, which will adopt comprehensive information technology governance policies and procedures, perform a robust IT risk assessment and implement an improved IT organizational structure;	
 	•	The development of information technology processes and procedures to appropriately monitor data processing and system interfaces;	
 	•	The implementation of (i) controls to ensure that only appropriate system access rights are granted to system users; and (ii) controls related to routine reviews of user system access; and	
 	•	The implementation of appropriate segregation of duties in all systems that impact internal control over financial reporting.	
Our goal is to implement these control improvements during fiscal 2017 and to fully remediate these material weaknesses by the end of 2017, subject to there being sufficient opportunities to conclude, through testing, that the implemented controls are operating effectively. Until the controls are remediated, we will continue to perform additional analysis, substantive testing and other post-closing procedures to ensure that our condensed consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP.
Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
In connection with the remediation plan discussed above, the following changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) occurred during the fiscal quarter ended July 29, 2017:
 	•	The Company implemented segregation of duties and internal controls related to the payroll system; and	
 	•	The Company modified system access rights of all retail store personnel, the largest group of systems users, with segregation of duties commensurate to the job responsibilities.	
 
34

Limitations on the Effectiveness of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Because of inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Accordingly, our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of our disclosure system are met. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
 
 PART II. OTHER INFORMATION
 ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS
On May 5, 2017, a complaint was filed in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of New York on behalf of a putative class of our stockholders, naming us as well as Brendan Hoffman, our Chief Executive Officer, and David Stefko, our Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, as defendants. The complaint, brought on behalf of all persons who purchased our common stock between December 8, 2016 and April 27, 2017, generally alleges that we and the named officers made false and/or misleading statements and/or failed to disclose matters relating to the transition of our ERP systems from Kellwood. The complaint brings causes of action for violations of Section 10(b) and Rule 10b-5 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, (the “Exchange Act”) against us and the two named officers and for violations of Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act against the two named officers.  The complaint seeks unspecified monetary damages and unspecified costs and fees. On August 3, 2017, the court appointed a lead plaintiff and lead counsel.  The lead plaintiff has notified the Company that he intends to serve an amended complaint, which must be filed on or before October 2, 2017.
We currently believe that the likelihood of an unfavorable judgment arising from this matter is remote based on the information currently available and that the ultimate resolution of this matter will not have a material adverse effect on the Company’s business in a future period. However, given the inherent unpredictability of litigation and the fact that this litigation is still in its very early stages, the Company is unable to predict with certainty the outcome of this litigation or reasonably estimate a possible loss or range of loss associated with this litigation at this time. In addition, the Company will be required to expend resources to defend this matter.
Additionally, we are a party to other legal proceedings, compliance matters and environmental claims that arise in the ordinary course of our business. Except as disclosed above and in our 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K, we are not currently a party to any legal proceedings, compliance investigation or environmental claims that we believe would, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations, or cash flows although these proceedings and claims are subject to inherent uncertainties.
 ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS
The risk factors disclosed in the Company’s 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K, in addition to the other information set forth in this report on Form 10-Q, could materially affect the Company’s business, financial condition or results. The Company’s risk factors have not changed materially from those disclosed in its 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K other than those listed below. All amounts disclosed are in thousands except per share amounts.
Our ability to continue to have the liquidity necessary to service our debt, meet contractual payment obligations, including under the Tax Receivable Agreement, and fund our operations depends on many factors, including our ability to generate sufficient cash flow from operations, maintain adequate availability under our Revolving Credit Facility or obtain other financing.
Our recent financial results have been, and our future financial results are expected to be, subject to substantial fluctuations impacted by business conditions and macroeconomic factors. As a result, we have faced liquidity challenges over the last several fiscal quarters and expect those challenges to continue for the foreseeable future. Our ability to timely service our indebtedness, meet contractual payment obligations and fund our operations, as well as continue as a going concern, will depend on our ability to generate sufficient cash, either through cash flows from operations, borrowing availability under our Revolving Credit Facility, or other financing. While we have taken the steps discussed below to address our liquidity needs, there can be no assurances that (1) we will be able to generate sufficient cash flow from operations to meet our liquidity needs, (2) we will have the necessary availability under the Revolving Credit Facility or be able to obtain other financing when liquidity needs arise, (3) vendors will not require additional accelerated payment terms or prepayments which put additional pressure on our liquidity or (4) that the funds held by Vince Holding Corp., including proceeds from the 2017 Rights Offering if it is completed, will be sufficient to support additional Specified Equity Contributions (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) if needed.
 We have taken steps over the last 18 months to address our liquidity needs. In April 2016, we completed a rights offering (the “2016 Rights Offering”), pursuant to which we received gross proceeds of $65,000, including proceeds from the backstop investment
 
35

by Sun Cardinal and SCSF Cardinal. We used a portion of the net proceeds received from the 2016 Rights Offering and related investment agreem ent to (1) repay the amount owed by the Company under the Tax Receivable Agreement, between us and Sun Cardinal, for itself and as a representative of the other stockholders party thereto for the tax benefit with respect to the 2014 taxable year including accrued interest, totaling $22,262, and (2) repay all then outstanding indebtedness, totaling $20,000, under the Revolving Credit Facility. The remaining net proceeds have been held in the account of Vince Holding Corp. until needed by its operating subsid iary for additional strategic investments and general corpor ate purposes. Approximately $18,072  of such funds have been contributed to the operating subsidiary as Specified Equity Contributions under the Term Loan Facility , as described in the immediately proceeding risk factor, and used to fund our operations. As of July 29, 2017, $ 3 , 175 of funds from t he 2016 Rights Offering remain held by Vince Holding Corp.
More recently, we entered into an amendment under the Revolving Credit Facility (the “ABL Amendment”) in June 2017 to provide additional flexibility under the Revolving Credit Facility, including increasing the borrowing base under the Revolving Credit Facility. See Note 4 “Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements” to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional details regarding the ABL Amendment.
Our business is dependent upon our ability to procure finished goods from our vendors. Recently, certain vendors have demanded accelerated payment terms or prepayments as a condition to delivering finished goods to us. Such demands have put additional pressure on our liquidity position and could eventually jeopardize our ability to procure the finished goods we need to operate our business. In certain instances other vendors have required deposits or reserves. To address these concerns with inventory vendors, we have begun utilizing letters of credit issuable under the Revolving Credit Facility. In addition, we entered into a sourcing agreement with Rebecca Taylor in July 2017, which allows us to utilize letters of credit issued under Rebecca Taylor’s credit facility to address the credit risk concerns that resulted in the demands by the vendors for accelerated terms and prepayments. See Note 11 “Related Party Transactions” to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional details regarding the sourcing arrangement with Rebecca Taylor. As of July 29, 2017, we had $903 of letters of credit outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility and placed $7,315 of orders under the sourcing agreement with Rebecca Taylor. Management continues to have active discussions with the inventory vendors and believes that these actions as well as the proceeds that will be received from the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement, could allow the Company to get back to normal terms with its inventory vendors in the near future. The Company may also pursue engaging new alternative vendors with more favorable terms. However, there are no assurances that these efforts will be sufficient to enable us to meet the demands of our vendors and procure the finished goods that we are currently expecting.
In August 2017, the Company entered into an Investment Agreement with Sun Cardinal, LLC and SCSF Cardinal, LLC (collectively, the “Sun Cardinal Investors”) and the Company commenced a rights offering (the “2017 Rights Offering”). The 2017 Rights Offering expired on August 30, 2017 and the Company received total subscriptions of $21,976. The Company expects to receive such proceeds on or about September 8, 2017. Additionally, in accordance with the related Investment Agreement the Company expects to receive $8,024 on or about September 8, 2017. The Company will use a portion of the net proceeds received from the 2017 Rights Offering and related Investment Agreement to (1) repay $9,000 under the Company’s Term Loan Facility and (2) repay $15,000, under the Company’s Revolving Credit Facility. The Company intends to use the remaining net proceeds for general corporate purposes, which may include additional payments on the Company’s outstanding indebtedness .
The Company has been subject to a commercial finance examination associated with the Revolving Credit Facility agreement. Additionally, beginning with the first quarter of fiscal 2017, certain reserves were placed on the Company’s borrowing capacity under the Revolving Credit Facility. While the examination has been completed, the Company is currently finalizing discussions with the lenders regarding the results of the audit, potential future changes to the availability under the Revolving Credit Facility, and the removal of those reserves.
As part of management’s plan of mitigating actions, management has engaged various consulting firms to assist with the pursuit of cost reduction initiatives in order to improve the Company’s financial performance. Certain initiatives from these efforts are complete, some are in process of being executed, and others are still being fully identified. Additionally, management has entered into limited distribution arrangements with Nordstrom, Inc. and Neiman Marcus Group LTD, which will take effect in fiscal 2018, in order to rationalize its department store distribution strategy which could improve profitability in the Wholesale segment in the future and to enable management to focus on other areas of growth for the brand, particularly in the Direct-to-consumer segment. The Company will also expand its product offerings with the launch of its home capsule collection during the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and the re-launch of its handbag collection during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2017. Management expects that the majority of the benefit from these cost savings and other strategic initiatives will not be fully realized until fiscal 2018.
 As of July 29, 2017, we had $3,803 of cash and cash equivalents on hand in addition to $18,091 of availability under the Revolving Credit Facility, inclusive of the additional borrowing capacity provided by the ABL Amendment. We currently expect such cash and cash equivalents on hand and the availability under the Revolving Credit Facility to last approximately twelve months, absent the receipt of proceeds from the 2017 Rights Offering (including the related Investment Agreement) and the cost reduction initiatives discussed above, assuming the monthly burn rate of approximately $1,400. Our monthly burn rate is subject to significant variations
 
36

based on purchasing requirements and the timin g of receipts and payables, as well as seasonal factors. Therefore, the burn rate is not necessarily indicative of our future performance.
In the event that we are unable to timely service our debt, meet other contractual payment obligations or fund our other liquidity needs for any reason, we would need to refinance all or a portion of our indebtedness before maturity, seek additional waivers of or amendments to our contractual obligations for payment, reduce or delay scheduled expansions and capital expenditures, sell material assets or operations or seek alternative financing. Our inability to meet our obligations under our debt agreements or other contracts could result in a default under the Term Loan Facility or the Revolving Credit Facility, which could result in all amounts outstanding under those credit facilities becoming immediately due and payable. Additionally, the lenders under those credit facilities would not be obligated to lend us additional funds. In addition, our management has also concluded as of July 29, 2017, in accordance with the new accounting guidance, that there is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern within the next twelve months. See “—In accordance with the new accounting guidance that became effective for fiscal 2016, our management has concluded that there is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date the financial statements are issued” for additional details.
If we are unable to settle the 2017 Rights Offering (including the related Investment Agreement) for any reason, we would likely be unable to comply with the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) covenant in the Term Loan Facility, which would result in a default under the Term Loan Facility unless we are able to obtain a waiver or amendment from the lenders thereunder or refinance such indebtedness.
The Term Loan Amendment, among other things, waives the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant for the test periods from July 2017 through and including April 2019. However, the effectiveness of the Term Loan Amendment is subject to certain conditions, including us receiving at least $30,000 of proceeds in connection with the 2017 Rights Offering (including the related Investment Agreement) and using a portion of such proceeds to prepay $9,000 in principal amount of outstanding term loans. If we are unable to satisfy this condition, we may be unable to comply with the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio covenant in the Term Loan Facility beginning with the July 2017 test period.
Through June 2017, we utilized $18,072 of the funds from the 2016 Rights Offering held by Vince Holding Corp. to make Specified Equity Contributions, as defined under the Term Loan Facility, in connection with the calculation of the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant, so that the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant would not exceed 3.25 to 1.00 as of January 28, 2017 and April 29, 2017, respectively. The remaining funds at Vince Holding Corp. totaled $3,175 as of July 29, 2017. Such remaining funds may not be sufficient to cure any non-compliance with the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio in the event the 2017 Rights Offering is not consummated.
In addition, there are restrictions on the number of Specified Equity Contributions we may make under the Term Loan Facility, including a limit of two Specific Equity Contributions during any four fiscal quarter period and no more than five Specified Equity Contributions during the term of the Term Loan Facility. Based on these restrictions, if the 2017 Rights Offering is not settled, we would not be able to make a Specified Equity Contribution to cure any default under the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant for the test periods ending July 29, 2017 and October 28, 2017 and would have three additional Specified Equity Contributions to utilize for the remainder of the term of the Term Loan Facility.
If we cannot comply with the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio for any reason, we will be in default under the Term Loan Facility unless we are able to obtain a waiver or amendment from the lenders thereunder or we are able to refinance such indebtedness. A default could lead to an acceleration of our obligations under the Term Loan Facility and other indebtedness which would have a material adverse impact on our business, financial condition and operating results, including preventing us from continuing our operations.
In accordance with the new accounting guidance that became effective for fiscal 2016, our management has concluded that there is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date the financial statements are issued.
 In accordance with the new accounting guidance that became effective for fiscal 2016, management has the responsibility to evaluate whether conditions and/or events raise substantial doubt about the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are issued. As required by this standard, management’s evaluation does not initially consider the potential mitigating effects of management’s plans that have not been fully implemented as of the date the financial statements are issued. As further discussed in Note 1 “Description of Business and Basis of Presentation — (C) Sources and Uses of Liquidity” to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, our management believes that once the actions taken by management as discussed in Note 1 are completed, those actions could alleviate the substantial doubt regarding the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern one year from the date the financial statements
 
37

are issued. O ur financial statements do not include any adjustment relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts or the amounts and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should we be unable to continue as a going concern.
Our ability to continue as a going concern depends on the execution of our plans to mitigate the substantial doubt that currently exists. While management believes that these plans are reasonably possible of occurring, it cannot predict with certainty the impact of various factors, including a challenging retail environment, on the Company’s business operations and financial results. Such impact could give rise to unanticipated capital needs that we may not be able to meet and/or result in our inability to service our existing debt or comply with the covenants therein. While we have entered into the Term Loan Amendment and the ABL Amendment to, among other things, waive our requirement to comply with the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Term Loan Facility) covenant and increase liquidity, respectively, the Term Loan Amendment will not become operative until we receive $30,000 in proceeds from the 2017 Rights Offering. If we do not complete the 2017 Rights Offering we may be unable to comply with the Consolidated Net Total Leverage Ratio covenant in our Term Loan Facility beginning with the July 2017 test period and may be unable to service our debt. If such an event occurs, if we are unsuccessful in securing amendments to our existing debt agreements or other financing arrangement or otherwise improving our capital structure, we may be unable to meet our payment obligations as they become due and may be required to restructure our business. In addition, the inclusion of management’s conclusion described above has had and may continue to materially adversely affect the Company’s stock price and its relationships with its customers, vendors and other business partners.
We are currently not in compliance with the New York Stock Exchange's (“NYSE”) minimum share price requirement and market capitalization requirement, and we are at risk of NYSE delisting our common stock, which could materially impair the liquidity and value of our common stock.
Our common stock is currently listed on the NYSE. On May 17, 2017, we were notified by the NYSE that (i) the average closing price of our common stock had fallen below $1.00 per share over a period of 30 consecutive trading days, which is the minimum average share price required by NYSE and (ii) the average global market capitalization over a consecutive thirty trading-day period had fallen below $50,000 at the same time our stockholders’ equity was less than $50,000. We need to bring our share price and consecutive thirty trading-day average share price, as measured on the last trading day of any calendar month during the sixth month period following receipt of the NYSE notice (the “Notice”), above $1.00 per share or NYSE will commence suspension and delisting procedures. In addition, if our common stock price remains below the $1.00 per share threshold and falls to the point where NYSE considers the stock price to be “abnormally low,” NYSE has the discretion to begin delisting procedures immediately.
We have submitted a letter to NYSE (the “Response Letter”), confirming the receipt of the Notice and our intent to cure the deficiencies. The Company must bring its share price and consecutive 30 trading-day average share price above $1.00 by November 17, 2017. The Company may regain compliance at any time during this six-month cure period if on the last trading day of any calendar month during such six-month cure period (i) the Company’s closing stock price is at least $1.00 and (ii) the Company's consecutive 30-trading day average closing stock price is at least $1.00 per common share. In order to regain compliance with the $1.00 per common share requirement, the Company may need to pursue corporate actions such as a reverse stock split, which would require the approval of a majority of the Company’s stockholders.
In addition, the Company sent to NYSE a business plan that demonstrates its strategy to regain compliance with the requirement to maintain a 30-trading day average market capitalization of at least $50,000 or $50,000 of stockholders’ equity within 18 months of receipt of the Notice. NYSE has reviewed the business plan and determined that the Company has made reasonable demonstration of its ability to come into conformity with the relevant standards within such 18-month period. As such, the Company is currently subject to ongoing quarterly monitoring for compliance with the business plan for an 18-month period concluding in February 2019.
Pursuant to NYSE rules, the Company’s common stock will continue to be listed and traded on NYSE during the cure periods outlined above, subject to the Company’s compliance with other typical continued listing requirements. The current noncompliance with the standards described above does not affect the Company’s ongoing business operations or its reporting requirements with the SEC, nor does it trigger any violation of its material debt covenants or other obligations.
No assurance can be given that the Company will be able to regain compliance with these requirements or maintain compliance with the other continued listing requirements set forth in the NYSE Listed Company Manual. If the Company's common stock ultimately were to be suspended from trading and delisted for any reason, it could have adverse consequences including, among others, reduced trading liquidity of the common stock, lower demand and market price for those shares, adverse publicity and a reduced interest in the Company from investors, analysts and other market participants. In addition, a suspension or delisting could impair the Company’s ability to raise additional capital through the public markets and the Company’s ability to attract and retain employees by means of equity compensation.
 
38

 ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUI TY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS
 None.
 ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES
None.
 ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES
Not applicable.
 ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION
On August 31, 2017, a severance agreement between Vince, LLC and Katayone Adeli, our former Artistic Director and a named executive officer for fiscal 2016, became effective. Ms. Adeli departed from the Company on May 8, 2017. Pursuant to the severance agreement, Vince, LLC will pay Ms. Adeli an aggregate amount of $1.2 million, payable as follows: $200,000 in October 2017; $350,000 in March 2018; $250,000 in June 2018; $250,000 in September 2018; and $150,000 in December 2018. In exchange, Ms. Adeli executed and delivered a release of claims against us. The severance agreement replaces and supersedes the terms under Ms. Adeli’s employment agreement; provided that Ms. Adeli will continue to be subject to the non-solicitation and other restrictive covenants contained in her employment agreement. 
The foregoing summary of the severance agreement does not purport to be a complete description and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the terms and conditions of the actual severance agreement, which will be included as an exhibit to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ending October 28, 2017.
 ITEM 6.  EXHIBITS
 
31.1	 	CEO Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
 	 	 	
31.2	 	CFO Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
 	 	 	
32.1	 	CEO Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
 	 	 	
32.2	 	CFO Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
 	 	 	
101.1	 	Financial Statements in XBRL Format	
† Indicates exhibits that constitute management contracts or compensatory plans or arrangements

 
 
39

SIGNATURE
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.
 
Signature	 	Title	 	Date	
 	 	 	 	 	
/s/ David Stefko
 
David Stefko	 	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer 
(as duly authorized officer and principal financial officer)	 	September 7, 2017	

40

Exhibit 31.1
CEO CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
(15 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)
I, Brendan Hoffman, certify that:
1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Vince Holding Corp.;
2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
4. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant’s fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.
5. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and
b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.
 
/s/ Brendan Hoffman	
Brendan Hoffman	
Chief Executive Officer
(principal executive officer)
September 7, 2017	

 
Exhibit 31.2
CFO CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
(15 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)
I, David Stefko, certify that:
1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Vince Holding Corp.;
2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
4. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant’s fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.
5. The registrant’s other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and
b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.
 
/s/ David Stefko	
David Stefko	
Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer
(principal financial and accounting officer)
September 7, 2017	

 
Exhibit 32.1
CERTIFICATIONS OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO
SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
(18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)
In connection with the Quarterly Report of Vince Holding Corp. (the “Company”), on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended July 29, 2017 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “Report”), Brendan Hoffman, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, does hereby certify, pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (18 U.S.C. § 1350), that:
(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d), as applicable, of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company at the dates and for the periods indicated in the Report.
A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.
The undersigned expressly disclaims any obligation to update the foregoing certification except as required by law.
 
/s/ Brendan Hoffman	
Brendan Hoffman	
Chief Executive Officer
(principal executive officer)
September 7, 2017	

 
Exhibit 32.2
CERTIFICATIONS OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO
SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
(18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)
In connection with the Quarterly Report of Vince Holding Corp. (the “Company”), on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended July 29, 2017 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “Report”), David Stefko, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, does hereby certify, pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (18 U.S.C. § 1350), that:
(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d), as applicable, of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company at the dates and for the periods indicated in the Report.
A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.
The undersigned expressly disclaims any obligation to update the foregoing certification except as required by law.
 
/s/ David Stefko	
David Stefko	
Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer
(principal financial and accounting officer)
September 7, 2017